AN ACTIONABLE RESEARCH AGENDA FOR INCLUSIVE LOW-CARBON TRANSITIONS FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH





Canada

Forestry



Contents

PREFACE	3
FORESTRY AND LAND USE	4
1.1 MOTIVATION	4
1.1.1. The concept of NbS and its origin	4
1.1.2. Applying NbS in the Context of Climate Change	5
1.1.3. The potential of NbS in global climate change mitigation	6
1.1.4. How NbS fits into inclusive low-carbon transitions and gender perspectives	7
1.2 Roles of forestry and land use in low-carbon transition	8
1.2.1. Carbon sequestration and offsetting CO2 emissions	8
1.2.2. Forest policies relevant for a low-carbon transition at national level	13
1.2.3. Forest restoration: co-benefits beyond mitigating climate change	20
1.2.4. Investment and finance to incorporate NbS into inclusive low-carbon transition	21
1.3 IDENTIFYING THE GAPS IN RESEARCH.	22
1.3.1. Systematic understanding of social and economic costs, benefits, risks and uncertainties of land-based NbS	22
1.3.2. Roles of different forest policies in low-carbon transition	23
1.3.3. Gender equality and inter-generational assessment of the relationship between land use changes and low-carbon trans 24	sition
1.3.4. Investment and financing in scaling-up forest and land-based NbS	25
1.4. PROPOSAL OF AN APPLICABLE RESEARCH AGENDA	26
1.4.1. Cost-effectiveness of using land-based ecosystems as NbS to mitigate climate change and promote low-carbon transiti	ion
based on opportunity cost of land and other constraints, risks, and uncertainties	27
1.4.2. Forest policy needs for low-carbon transition using land-based ecosystems, with concerns on distributional impacts, ge	ən-
der-heterogeneous effects, and inter-generational differences.	28
1.4.3. The potential contributions of forest carbon pricing and carbon market creation for inclusive low-carbon transitions, bot	th
international and within any of the Global South countries	29
1.4.4. Forest restoration in low- and middle-income countries	29
1.4.5 Country-specific studies on private investments and financing in promoting forest restoration to exert the huge potent	ial of
forestry and land use change in low-carbon transition.	30
REFERENCES	31

Preface

All countries now face enormous challenges posed by climate change. The consequences of continued greenhouse gas emissions are dire, particularly for countries in the Global South that are both more affected and more vulnerable to climate change at the same time as they have less capacity to adapt (AfDB, 2022). The realization that a low-carbon transition needs to be implemented also in countries in the Global South is well established and is also reflected in most countries' ratification of the Paris Agreement and in their Nationally Determined Contributions. In effect, most countries in the Global South are now confronted with the fastest and most dramatic transformation of their economies that they have ever experienced – or at least they would need to be.

The low-carbon transition in the Global South needs to be guided by research since such a transition is an inherently knowledge-intensive process. Therefore, the Sustainable Inclusive Economies (SIE) Division of the International Development Research Centre (IDRC) has identified this area as particularly important to support. This report is commissioned by SIE as part of a bigger initiative to develop an actionable research agenda that IDRC can support to achieve a low-carbon transition with gender equity in the Global South.

Forestry and Land Use is part of the Research Agenda for Low Carbon Transition and Gender Equity in the Global South series of papers. The consortium that is working on this series of papers is global and consists of 60 researchers from a multitude of universities and institutions. This particular paper was written by Yuanyuan Yi and Jintao Xu from Peking University, and Randall Bluffstone from Portland State University. Alejandro Lopez Feldman of the EfD Global Hub supported the authors.

This paper examines forestry and land use through its potential as a naturebased solution (NbS) to climate change mitigation and adaptation. After describing the concept of NbS in the context of climate change, the paper looks at the roles that forestry and land use can play in a low-carbon transition. We hope to receive constructive comments on this draft paper from IDRC, our networks and external scholars and practitioners. We will then revise the paper for validation by policy makers and senior civil servants in the Global South. Based on the reviews and validations we plan to prepare final versions of both the paper and the accompanying High-Level Research Agenda by March 2023. The ambition is that these papers will be useful both for donors and research institutions in supporting an even greater contribution by research to a much needed low-carbon transition with gender equity in the Global South in this crucial Decade of Action.

Gunnar Köhlin Director, Environment for Development

66

This paper examines forestry and land use through its potential as a nature-based solution (NbS) to climate change mitigation and adaptation.



Forestry and Land Use

1.1 Motivation

Land provides the fundamental basis for the human being. The ecosystem services provided by land include the supply of food, fresh water, and a number other services such as the biodiversity needed for these ecosystem services. Also, land has a critical role for the earth's climate system. An estimated 23% of total anthropogenic greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions during 2007-2016 were derived from agriculture, forestry, and other land use (AFOLU) (IPCC, 2019a).

Forests cover 31% of the land area on our planet (WWF, 2015). They help people thrive and survive, for example, by purifying water and air and livelihood opportunities. Forests are responsible for much of the carbon removal by terrestrial ecosystems, which together remove 29% of annual CO2 emissions (~11.5 PgC; Friedlingstein et al., 2019). Tropical forests hold the greatest amount of aboveground biomass, and have one of the fastest carbon sequestration rates per unit land area (Harris et al., 2021), yet they face the greatest deforestation pressure (FAO, 2020). Globally, forest loss not only releases substantial amounts of carbon into the atmosphere, but also significantly diminishes a major pathway for carbon removal long into the future (Houghton and Nassikas, 2018).

Forests are home to more than three-quarters of the world's life on land (WWF, 2015). As such, land and naturebased approaches in the agroforestry and forestry sectors provide a unique opportunity to generate win-win outcomes toward achieving environmental goals and the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), especially SDG 15 (Elias et al., 2021). According to WWF (2015), some 13.2 million people across the world have jobs in the forest sector and another 41 million have jobs related to the sector. Many indigenous peoples and local communities (IPLCs) rely on forests for their survival and well-being, and as such, steward its resources.

In the past 15 years, a growing interest has been placed on the potential of nature-based solutions (NbS) to help and protect people from the impacts of climate change while slowing further warming and supporting biodiversity and securing ecosystem services (Cohen-Shacham et al., 2016; Nature, 2017). The International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN) has defined NbS as an umbrella concept that embraces several different ecosystem-based approaches and a set of general principles for any NbS intervention to fulfill its potential (Cohen-Shacham et al., 2016). The approaches can be placed into five categories: protection, management, infrastructure, restoration and issue-specific - such as ecosystem-based adaptation, mitigation, and disaster risk reduction, etc. The principles of NbS emphasize that these solutions should embrace nature conservation norms, cultural contexts, and be implemented in integration with other solutions to societal challenges. For instance, forest-based solutions should incorporate norms and rules of indigenous groups and pastoralist communities, who, in most contexts, are vulnerable with weak or insecure land and resource use rights.

Most importantly, NbS aims to recognize and address the trade-offs between the delivery of a few immediate economic benefits for development, and future options to produce the full range of ecosystem services.

1.1.1. The concept of NbS and its origin

The NbS concept was introduced towards the end of the 2000s by the World Bank (MacKinnon et al. 2008) and IUCN (2009) to highlight the importance of biodiversity conservation for climate change mitigation and adaptation. The NbS concept was promoted by IUCN in its 2009 position paper on the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) COP 15. In 2012, IUCN formally adopted NbS as a main work area within its 2013-2016 Programme.

In 2015 during the climate change negotiations in Paris, NbS was positioned by IUCN "as a way to mitigate and adapt to climate change, secure water, food and energy supplies, reduce poverty and drive economic growth" (IUCN 2014). IUCN defines the concept of NbS as: "Actions to protect, sustainably manage and restore natural or modified ecosystems that address societal challenges effectively and adaptively, simultaneously providing human well-being and biodiversity benefits" (Cohen-Shacham et al., 2016). IUCN suggested seven principles as comprising the core of this concept, including cost efficiency, harnessing both public and private funding, ease of communication, and replicability of solutions (van Ham 2014). Notably, these principles highlight the role of NbS to address global challenges.

The NbS concept is increasingly being developed and applied by IUCN and other organizations. The European Commission includes NbS as a part of its Horizon 2020 Research and Innovation Programme and has invested in several projects to strengthen the evidence base for NbS (Maes and Jacobs, 2017). More broadly, the European Commission defines NbS as "solutions inspired by, continuously supported by and using nature designed to address various societal challenges in a resource efficient and adaptable manner and to provide simultaneously economic, social and environmental benefits" (EC, 2016).

The scope of NbS is broadly defined. The concept is rooted in climate change mitigation and adaptation and is understood as an umbrella term for simultaneously addressing several policy objectives. Among all the objectives, biodiversity conservation and enhancement of ecosystem services are considered as the basis for finding solutions to major challenges, including climate change and disaster risk reduction, as well as addressing poverty and promoting a green economy. Moreover, NbS can be cost-effective; the benefits range from environmental protection to creating jobs and stimulating innovation for a green economy. The goal of simultaneously furthering economic growth and sustainability via NbS has been particularly stressed by the European Commission (Maes and Jacobs 2017; EC 2016). 1.1.2. Applying NbS in the Context of Climate Change

To limit the increase in the global average temperature to 1.5°C and avoid the most serious consequences of climate change, it is necessary to achieve global net zero emissions by around 2050. The focus for emissions reduction has been placed on the energy, industry, and transportation sectors, which are accompanied by high costs and the need for rapid dissemination of technological innovation. Even in the most optimistic scenarios, relying solely on the reduction efforts of these industries will not be sufficient to achieve even the control target temperature of 2°C. On the contrary, according to current emission trends and the Intended Nationally Determined Contributions of countries, the global average temperature will increase by at least 3°C by the end of this century (UNEP, 2019).

Engineered solutions come at a very high cost; one of the distinctive advantages of using NbS to tackle climate change is its low cost, while delivering multiple additional benefits for people and nature, including biodiversity conservation, health benefits, etc. (Gómez-González et al., 2020). NbS can mitigate climate change through the protection, restoration, and sustainable management of ecosystems, including both land-based systems (agricultural land, woodland, grassland, wetland, and desert) and marine ecosystems. There are three main aspects in the mitigation effect of NbS in these

ecosystems:

First, protecting forests, grasslands, and wetlands (including coastal wetlands and peatlands) from destruction or degradation can reduce the discharge into the atmosphere of the carbon that has been accumulated in the past decades or thousands of years.

Second, restoring degraded ecosystems can result in the absorption of carbon dioxide (CO2) from the atmosphere, both through photosynthesis and the storage of carbon in vegetation and soil, thereby increasing terrestrial carbon storage (i.e., carbon sink).

Third, the sustainable management of farmland, grassland and woodland reduces carbon emissions and increases terrestrial carbon sinks, as well as reducing non-CO2 greenhouse gases such as methane, nitrogen oxides, and so on, are related to land use and aquaculture.

In addition to the mitigation effect on carbon emissions, restoration of natural forests in upper catchments, for example, is an NbS that can help to protect communities downstream from flooding. Similarly, increasing carbon sequestration and protecting biodiversity through planting trees and increasing green space in cities can help with urban cooling and flood abatement, while storing carbon, mitigating against air pollution, and providing recreation and health benefits. More importantly, there is great potential to foster synergies among climate, biodiversity, and land degradation agendas as well as gender equity through nature-based approaches (Elias et al., 2021). In particular, NbS such as land uses and forestry programs that are responsive to gender issues pay attention to the gender quality in land access and user rights, and greater gains are usually accrued (Elias et al., 2021).

Consequently, NbS has increasingly been viewed not only as a way to reconcile economic development with the stewardship of ecosystems, but also to diversify and transform economies (Calliari et al. 2019). NbS has been endorsed by a number of climate action organizations – the IPBES Global Assessment (IPBES, 2019), the Climate Change and Land Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 2019), the Global Adaptation Commission Report (Global Commission on Adaptation, 2019) – and has been highlighted as one of nine key action tracks at the 2019 UN Climate Action Summit.¹ Meanwhile, the World Economic Forum's (WEF) Global Risks Report 2019 called for naturepositive business solutions and recognized the economic risks

¹ See <u>https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/climate-action-areas.shtml</u>

posed by biodiversity loss and ecosystem collapse (WEF, 2019).

It is important to understand the circumstances under which NbS can transform business and enable sustainable development. As Calliari et al. (2019) noted when developing an NbS assessment framework, there is not yet enough evidence about the lessons and successes of how implementations of NbS can contribute to decarbonisation while achieving job creation, climate change mitigation effects, transition to a low-carbon economy, or poverty and inequality reduction effects.

1.1.3. The potential of NbS in global climate change mitigation

According to the IPCC synthesis (Masson-Delmotte et al., 2020), overall, Agriculture, Forestry and Other Land Use (AFOLU) activities accounted for around 13% of CO2, 44% of methane (CH4), and 81% of nitrous oxide (N2O) emissions from human activities globally during 2007-2016, representing 23% (12.0 \pm 2.9 Gt CO2 eq yr-1) of total

net anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions. If emissions associated with pre- and post-production activities in the global food system are included, the emissions are estimated to be 21-37% of the total net anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions. The natural response of land to human-induced environmental changes, such as increasing atmospheric CO2 concentration, nitrogen deposition, and climate change, resulted in global net removals of 11.2 ± 2.6 GtCO2 yr-1 (likely range) during 2007–2016 (Masson-Delmotte et al., 2020).

In other words, there exists immense potential to reduce emissions of AFOLU activities. It is estimated that, in 2030, 2050 and 2100, AFOLU activities can absorb 0-5, 1-11 and 1-5 GtCO2 yr-1, depending on the maturity, absorption capacity, cost, uncertainties, synergies and trade-offs (Griscom et al., 2017). In particular, the carbon sink potential of afforestation reaches 3.6 GtCO2 yr-1, among all the 20 common NbS pathways (see Figure 1).





The potential of land-based ecosystems is subject to the opportunity costs and constraints in land resources. It is estimated that the maximum potential of NbS—when constrained by considerations of food security, fiber security, and biodiversity conservation—is 23.8 GtCO2 eq yr-1(95% CI 20.3-37.4, Griscom et al., 2017). Of this potential, cost-effective climate mitigation represents about half, assuming the social cost of CO2 pollution is no less than 100 USD tCO2-1 by 2030 and that one-third of this can be delivered at or below 10 USD tCO2-1. More importantly, it has been shown that the aggregated cost-effective mitigation from the 20 pathways—as shown in the figure below—offer 37% of the needed amount through 2030, 29% at year 2030, 20% through 2050, and 9% through 2100 (Griscom et al., 2017).

Among the 20 pathways in Figure 1, reforestation is regarded as having the largest potential, followed by avoided forest conversion and degradation, natural forest management, avoided peat impacts, and peat restoration. The aggregate of the top five pathways accounts for 69.3% of the aggregated potential of all 20 pathways. Of this aggregate, the cost-effective mitigation and low-cost mitigation potential account for 67.8% and 88.8% of the total 20 pathways' potential, respectively. Under the low-cost scenario, the NbS pathway of avoiding deforestation and degradation has the largest potential, contributing to half of the total (Zhang et al., 2020).

To summarize, the "low-cost" and cost-effective NbS carbon sequestration opportunities compare favorably with cost estimates for emerging technologies, most notably bioenergy with carbon capture and storage (BECCS)—which range from ~40 to over 1,000 USD tCO2–1. Furthermore, large-scale BECCS is untested and likely to have significant impacts on water use, biodiversity, and other ecosystem services (Smith et al., 2016; Santangeli et al., 2016).

1.1.4. How NbS fits into inclusive low-carbon transitions and gender perspectives

Several governments are already considering how to design equitable and inclusive low-carbon development pathways that address the need to achieve emission targets, while taking into account any adverse impacts on lowincome households, health and employment (OECD, 2020). For example, Canada, France, Germany, South Africa and Spain have developed or are working on transition plans that account for the social impacts on workers and communities of the transition away from coal. Costa Rica included social aspects in its decarbonisation plan. The Solidarity and Just Transition Silesia Declaration, adopted at COP 24 under the Presidency of Poland, reflects the need for an integrated approach that combines climate priorities, economic needs and social consequences. The declaration further recognises the specific needs and circumstances of developing countries, especially those most exposed to the adverse effects of climate change and most vulnerable to natural disasters and exogenous shocks.² It is of great importance that policies to address climate and environmental crises, such as forest and biodiversity loss/degradation, take growing inequality into account (Larson et al., 2021).

NbS can be inclusive through sustainable development, and reduces poverty and inequalities, due to its low-cost and supply of other co-benefits, such as income generating activities, health improvements, and increases in human capital. The degree to which NbS is inclusive depends on how solutions are designed and whether they incorporate inclusivity in addressing environmental problems. To fulfill the potential of NbS to deliver both inclusivity and climate change mitigation benefits, we need to better understand under what conditions NbS can be successful. Forests are the largest carbon pool in the terrestrial ecosystem, having low-cost and technological advantages as an NbS pathway, whilst facing challenges in scientific-based design on tree planting to meet the dual goals of mitigating CO2 emissions and the long-term, deleterious impacts on biodiversity, landscapes and livelihoods (Di Sacco et al., 2021). However, studies quantifying this potential in low- and middle-income countries, and necessary institutional and policy support, have been scant (Osborne, 2021; Edwards et al., 2021).

More importantly, there are risks that if not gender responsive, NbS used for climate change mitigation can worsen gender equality (Elias, 2021). Women are in general disadvantaged in land and forest resources access and management rights, market access of production factors, education, health, poverty, care economy, compared to men; and rural women are much worse off than urban women in all these indicators (Jost et al., 2016). Women and men in forests and rural areas have different roles within the household and in their labor provision. While at home taking care of children, women are

² he Solidarity and Just Transition Silesia Declaration, United Nations Climate Change Conference, COP24 Katowice, 2018 <u>https://cop24.gov.pl/fileadmin/user_upload/</u> Solidarity and Just Transition_Silesia_Declaration_2_.pdf

usually responsible for harvesting biomass, collecting water, and household production, which may include subsistence agriculture, collecting non-timber forest products, and stall feeding of livestock (which may also graze in the forests) (Kristjanson et al., 2019). Women in rural areas have less ability to adapt or migrate in response to disasters due to discriminatory norms, mobility constraints and lower education and human capital which could otherwise increase their non-resource sector opportunities (Wong 2016). Women coming from minority ethnic groups (incl. indigenous groups) may confront further disadvantages compared to their counterparts from majority ethnic groups or urban areas (Torres et al., 2018). Though women play critical parts of forest economies, agriculture and textile manufacturing, the existing impact studies on these sectors rarely acknowledge the gender dimension.

1.2 Roles of forestry and land use in low-carbon transition

1.2.1. Carbon sequestration and offsetting CO2 emissions

Carbon dioxide removal cannot replace vital emissions cuts, but it can help to offset emissions that cannot be eliminated, and crucially, enable countries to achieve netzero sooner. Making full use of the potential of NbS is an empowering opportunity in the sense that the poor get more access to land or improved tenure rights to land, especially in places where large shares of emissions come from the land sector (Anderson et al., 2019).

Due to the important roles of NbS in low-carbon transition, numerous studies have examined the quantification of carbon sequestration by NbS pathways. Although analyses of NbS have some differences in the Greenhouse Gas (GHG) fluxes they consider, all include emissions sources (such as deforestation, land-use change, and agricultural practices), emissions sinks (such as reforestation and restoring degraded lands), and non-carbon dioxide (CO2) agricultural emissions (such as methane from livestock) (Anderson et al., 2019). According to the literature (Table 1), the global terrestrial C sink has been increasing over time (-0.2±0.9 Pg C yr-1 source in the 1960s to a sink of 1.9±1.1 Pg C yr-1 in the 2010s) (Friedlingstein et al., 2020). The C balance differs substantially among different land use types (Table 1 and Table 2): forest is the major C sink; farmland, shrubland and wetland soil act as C sinks; and whether grassland functions as a C sink or source remains unclear. The desert might be a C sink, but the magnitude and the associated mechanisms are still controversial (Yang et al., 2022).

The quantification of the potential for carbon sequestration of NbS is mostly estimated based on field surveys (Brown et al., 1984; Fang et al., 2001; Bastin et al., 2019). The International Biological Programme (IBP), implemented in the 1960s and 1970s, conducted many surveys on forest biomass in various countries. With the rapid development of information technology and the wide application of 3S technology, using remote sensing information and GIS technology to estimate carbon sequestration of NbS has become an important method. Many studies have used ecological models that combine remote sensing data with forest resource inventory data to more accurately estimate forest carbon reserves (Zheng et al., 2004; Piao et al., 2009; Gray et al., 2014; Babcock et al., 2016). Recent analyses demonstrate that NbS pathways of forests and land-related (incl. agricultural, grassland, and wetlands), including both decreasing sources and increasing sinks of GHGs in ecosystems and agriculture, could be deployed at the scale of billions of metric tons of CO2 equivalent (CO2e) per year, at costs below \$100 per metric ton CO2e (Griscom et al., 2017).

In forestry, afforestation and reforestation are wellestablished approaches which can store carbon as well as enhance biodiversity (Catching carbon, 2022). However, the benefits of afforestation are constrained by land availability. Recent framing of the potential percentage of mitigation that can come from NbS, as opposed to energy and industry, has been interpreted to imply that climate mitigation in one arena will be offset by less reduction in others, implying that more mitigation in one sector leads to less mitigation effort required in another sector (Griscom et al., 2017). Successful implementation of any carbon dioxide removal approach will require careful consideration of other land-use needs.

About half of the world's habitable area is currently devoted to agriculture (Ritchie, 2019). Between 2004 and 2013, landuse change contributed to approximately 9% of global carbon dioxide emissions (Global Carbon Project, 2014). Between 1990 and 2007, the world's forests captured as much as 30% of the total yearly emissions of GHGs generated by fossil fuel combustion, cement production and land-use change (Pan et al., 2011). One way to expand capacity is through agroforestry, whereby trees are incorporated into agriculture such that the land can support food production, carbon uptake, and increased biodiversity (Catching carbon, 2022).

Land use type	Country/Region	Quantity of carbon emission (-) / sink (+)	Description	Source
Terrestrial ecosystems	Global	-0.2±0.9 Pg C yr ⁻¹	in the 1960s	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Terrestrial ecosystems	Global	1.9±1.1 Pg C yr ⁻¹	in the 2010s, after deducting the C release in- duced by land use changes	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Terrestrial ecosystems	Global	3.4±0.9 Pg C yr⁻¹	2010-2019	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Terrestrial ecosystems	Global	3.1±1.2 Pg C yr ⁻¹	2019	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Terrestrial ecosystems	China	0.20–0.25 Pg C yr ⁻¹	between 2001 and 2010, with forest accounting for about 80% of the sink, followed by cropland (12%) and shrubland (8%), and grassland being a C neutral or weak source	Fang et al., 2018; Tang et al., 2018
Terrestrial ecosystems	China	0.15–0.52 Pg C yr ⁻¹	2060	Yang et al., 2022
Land use change, mainly de- forestation	Global	-1.6 ± 0.7 Pg C y ⁻¹	2010-2019	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Land use change, mainly de- forestation	Global	-1.8±0.7Pg C y ⁻¹	2019	Friedlingstein et al., 2020
Land use change	Southern China	$0.11 \pm 0.05 \text{ Pg C y}^{-1}$	2002-2017, increased standing aboveground car- bon stocks; accounted for 33% of regional fos- sil CO2 emissions; newly established forests con- tributed 32%; forests already existing contributed 24%; forest growth in harvested forest areas con- tributed 16% and non-forest areas contributed 28% to the carbon sink	Tong et al., 2020
Forest, shrubland, and grassland	Region of China's six key national ecological restor- ation projects	132 Tg C y-1	2001-2010, the total annual C sink in the project area (16% of the country's land area), 56% (74 Tg C y ⁻¹) was attributed to the implementation of the projects	Lu et al., 2018
Forest	Global	−0.90 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1987-1990, the C uptake by global temperate and cold temperate forest (0.7 Pg C yr ⁻¹) due to for- est growth and expansion could not compensate for the 1.6 Pg C yr ⁻¹ release caused by tropical de- forestation	Dixon et al., 1994
Forest	Global	1.1 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1990-2007, the global forest net C sink. The global forests accumulated C at the rate of 4.0 Pg C yr ⁻¹ and after deducting the C release (2.9 Pg C yr ⁻¹) from tropical deforestation	Pan et al., 2011
Forest	Global	0.4 - 4.0 Mg C ha ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹	?	Luyssaert et al., 2007
Forest	Global	8.95 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1990s-2000s	Yu et al., 2014
Forest	Global	2.15 Pg C yr⁻¹	2001-2010	Pugh et al., 2019
Forest	Global	2.6 Mg C ha ⁻¹ y ^{r-1}	?	Wang et al., 2017
Forest	Global	0.4 - 4.0 Mg C ha ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹	?	Luyssaert et al., 2007
Forest	East Asian monsoon re- gion between 20°N and 40°N	3.6 Mg C ha ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹	1990-2010	Yu et al., 2014
Forest	North American	0.07-0.35 Pg C yr-1	in the 1980s	Delcourt and Harris, 1980; Turner et al., 1995
Forest	North American	1.46 Mg C ha-1 yr-1	1991-2007	Schwalm et al., 2010

Table 1 The quantification of carbon sequestration by Nature-based Solution pathways

Forest	European	0.09–0.12 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1971-1990	Kauppi et al., 1992
Forest	European	0.47 Pg C yr ^{-1.}	2000s	Papale and Valentini, 2003
Forest	Amazon	0.54 Pg C yr⁻¹	1990s	Brienen et al., 2015
Forest	Amazon	0.38 Pg C yr-1	1990s-2000s. The continuous increase in for- est mortality led to a decline in C sink in the Ama- zon forests.	Brienen et al., 2015
Forest	Africa	0.66 Mg C ha ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹	1990-2020	Hubau et al., 2020
Forest	East Asia	3.6±0.4 Mg C ha ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹	1990-2010	Yu et al., 2014
Forest	China	0.15 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1980s–2000s, offsetting about 15.6% of the fos- sil fuel C emissions	Zhu et al., 2017
Forest	China	0.08 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1980-2000, Ecosystem C sink	Piao et al., 2009
Forest	China	0.18 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1988-2008, Ecosystem C sink	Wang et al., 2007
Forest	China	0.12-0.17 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1977-2013, Ecosystem C sink	Yang et al., 2017a
Forest	China	0.16 Pg C yr ⁻¹	2001-2010, Ecosystem C sink	Fang et al., 2018
Forest	China	-0.022 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1949-1980, Biomass C sink	Fang et al., 2001
Forest	China	0.015 Pg C yr-1	1970s-1980s, Biomass C sink	Pan et al., 2004
Forest	China	0.021 Pg C yr-1	1980-1998, Biomass C sink	Fang et al., 2001
Forest	China	0.05 Pg C yr⁻¹	1984-1998, Biomass C sink	Guo et al., 2013
Forest	China	0.068 Pg C yr-1	1990s, Biomass C sink	Pan et al., 2004
Forest	China	0.109 Pg C yr-1	1999-2008, Biomass C sink	Guo et al., 2013
Forest	China	1.9–3.4 Pg C	2020s-2040s, forest biomass, assuming no re- movals, mainly because of forest growth.	Tang et al., 2018
Boreal Forest	Global	0.50 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1990-2007	Pan et al., 2011
Temperate Forest	Global	0.72 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1990-2007	Pan et al., 2011
Tropical Forest	Global	-0.11 Pg C yr-1	1990-2007	Pan et al., 2011
Grassland	Global	-1.9±0.1 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1982-2001	Liang et al., 2020
Grassland	Global	0.37±0.19 Pg C yr-1	1990–2007	Chang et al., 2021
Grassland	China	−3.4 Tg C y ⁻¹	2001-2010, the grassland ecosystem served as a weak C source (vegetation biomass, dead organic matter, and soil organic carbon)	Fang et al., 2018
Cropland	Global	0.42 Pg C yr-1	1961–2010	Karstens et al., 2020
Peatland	Global	0.48 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1961–2014	Ren et al., 2020;
Cropland	Global	0.11 Pg C yr ⁻¹	1975–2010	Wang et al., 2017
Cropland	China	140 kg C ha-1 y-1	1980-2011, increased soil organic carbon (C) stock	Zhao et al., 2018
Peatland	Global	1.1-2.6 Pg C yr ⁻¹	in 2030	Strack et al., 2022

Land use type	Country/Region	Quantity of carbon	Description	Resource
Terrestrial ecosystems	China	89.27 ± 1.05 Pg C.	All terrestrial ecosystems are considered	Tang et al., 2018
Forest	Global	1,146 Pg C	1987-1990, with biomass and soil C pools of 359 and 787 Pg C, respectively	Dixon et al., 1994
Forest	Global	861 Pg C	which was stored in biomass (363 Pg C, 42%), soil (383 Pg C, 44%), litter (43 Pg C, 5%) and dead wood (73 Pg C, 8%).	Pan et al., 2011
Forest	Europe	0.17–0.35 Gt C	in 1997, accounted for about 20%–40% of Europe countries' anthropogenic CO ² emissions	Martin et al., 1998
Forests	China	30.83 ± 1.57 Pg C	of which 82.9% was stored in soil (to a depth of 1 m), 16.5% in biomass, and 0.60% in litter	Tang et al., 2018
Tropical Forest	Global	471 Pg C	consisting of 393 Pg C in intact tropical forest and 78 Pg C in re- growing tropical forest	Pan et al., 2011
Boreal Forest	Global	272 Pg C		Pan et al., 2011
Temperate Forest	Global	119 Pg C		Pan et al., 2011
Grassland	Global	634 Pg C	Vegetation 75 Pg C and soil 559 Pg C	Ajtay et al., 1979
Grassland	Global	633.6 Pg C	Vegetation 42.1Pg C and soil 591.5Pg C	Houghton et al., 1983
Grassland	Global	392.3 Pg C	Vegetation 51.8Pg C and soil 340.3 Pg C	King et al., 1997
Grassland	Global	525 Pg C	Vegetation 102 Pg C and soil 423 Pg C	Prentice et al., 2001
Grassland	Global	520 Pg C		Carvalhais et al., 2014
Grassland	China	58.4 Pg C	Vegetation 4.7 Pg C and soil 53.7 Pg C	Ni, 2001
Grassland	China	44.1 Pg C	Vegetation 3.1 Pg C and soil 41 Pg C	Ni, 2002
Grassland	China	17.3 Pg C	Vegetation 0.6 Pg C and soil 16.7 Pg C	Li et al., 2004
Grassland	China	59.5 Pg C	Vegetation 3.2 Pg C and soil 56.3 Pg C	Zhang et al., 2016
Grassland	China	25.40 ± 1.49 Pg C	Vegetation1.4 Pg C, soil 24 Pg C	Tang et al., 2018
Cropland	China	16.32 ± 0.41 Pg C	of which 82.9% was stored in soil (to a depth of 1 m), 16.5% in biomass, and 0.60% in litter	Tang <i>et al.,</i> 2018
Peatland	Global	600 Pg C	Peatlands cover ~ 400 million hectares (Mha), about 3% of the Earth's land area, yet are estimated to store up to 30% of all soil carbon	Strack <i>et al.,</i> 2022
Woodland and shrubland and desert scrub	Global	27.4 Pg C	Vegetation C stock in 1970s	Whittaker and Lik- ens,1973
xerophytic woods/scrub, warm grass/shrub, and cool grass/shrub	Global	306 Pg C	Vegetation 65 Pg C and soil 241 Pg C	Prentice <i>et al.,</i> 1993
xerophytic woods/scrub, warm grass/shrub, and _cool grass/shrub	Global	310.3 Pg C	Vegetation 61.6 Pg C and soil 248.7 Pg C	Foley, 1995
dry grassland/shrubland, sclerophyll woodland, and shrub-tundra	Global	149 Pg C	Vegetation 14 Pg C and soil 135 Pg C	Prentice <i>et al.,</i> 2011
Scrub forest	China	0.4 Pg C	Vegetation C stock in 1990s	Fang <i>et al.,</i> 1996

Table 2 Quantification of carbon stock by Nature-based Solution pathways

Temperate dry scrubs, temperate semiarid scrubs, warm-temperate scrubs, tropical scrubs, and arid shrublands/ steppe	China	32.5 Pg C	Vegetation 8 Pg C and soil 24.5 Pg C	Ni, 2001
Scrubland	China	1.7 Pg C	Vegetation C stock in 2000s	Hu et al., 2006
Scrubland	China	10 Pg C	Vegetation 0.9 Pg C and soil 9.1 Pg C	Yu <i>et al.,</i> 2010
shrubland	China	6.69 ± 0.32 Pg C	of which 82.9% was stored in soil (to a depth of 1 m), 16.5% in biomass, and 0.60% in litter	Tang <i>et al.,</i> 2018
Cropland	Global	157 Pg C	Soil C stock	Jobbágy and Jack- son. 2000
Cropland	Global	165 Pg C	Soil C stock	Carter and Scholes, 2000
Cropland	Global	128–165 Pg C	Soil C stock	Lal, 2004
Cropland	Global	164 Pg C	Soil C stock	Global Soil Data Task.2014
Cropland	Global	194 Pg C	Soil C stock	Hengl <i>et al.,</i> 2014
Cropland	Global	140.3 Pg C	Soil C stock	Zomer <i>et al.,</i> 2017
Cropland	Global	115 Pg C	Soil C stock	Ren <i>et al.,</i> 2020
Cropland	China	12.2 Pg C	Soil C stock	Yu et al., 2007
Cropland	China	13 Pg C	Soil C stock	Xie <i>et al.,</i> 2007
Cropland	China	4 Pg C	Soil C stock	Yan <i>et al.,</i> 2011
Cropland	China	5.1 Pg C	Soil C stock	Song <i>et al.,</i> 2005
Cropland	China	5.2 Pg C	Soil C stock	Qin <i>et al.,</i> 2013
Cropland	China	5.9 Pg C	Soil C stock	Li et al., 2003
Cropland	China	4 Pg C	Soil C stock	Tang <i>et al.,</i> 2006
Cropland	China	11.8 Pg C	Soil C stock	Zhang <i>et al.,</i> 2017
Cropland	China	7.5 Pg C	Soil C stock	Tang et al., 2018

1.2.2. Forest policies relevant for a low-carbon transition at national level

Various jurisdictions worldwide have implemented, or are in the process of developing forest carbon mitigation strategies and policies to reduce their GHG emissions or increase carbon sequestration. There exists a significant gap in national-level forest-based approaches between the Global North and the Global South countries.

The Global North countries have started targeting this transition using forest policies that are still in relatively early stages. For example, the government of Finland has adopted climate change mitigation as one of its forest management goals (e.g., Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, 2010; Ministry of Employment and the Economy, 2011), leading to the development of new, or modification of existing, policies associated with forest-related activities such as bioenergy, harvesting waste management, forest conservation and silviculture (Makkonen et al., 2015). Sweden has also implemented various forest carbon policies, notably in terms of bioenergy, waste management and carbon sequestration in harvested wood products (Lundmark et al., 2014).

In Poland, the issues of climate change and forest adaptation have been included as main themes in forest policy design. The "second" National Forest Policy (NFP 2), elaborated in 2012–2016, included creating a system for monitoring climate change impacts on forests, a substitute for energy-consuming materials and a renewable source of energy, and developing short-rotation forest plantations, which can complement and relieve ecosystem forestry (Kaliszewski 2018).

However, in the Global South, some countries have promulgated opposite forestry policies to conservation and sustainable use. In 2012, Brazil's National Congress altered the country's Forest Code, decreasing various environmental protections in the set of regulations governing forests. The consequences are increased deforestation and GHG emissions, and decreased protection of fragile ecosystems (Roriz et al., 2017).

The Paris Agreement marked a historic turning point for global climate action, as world leaders came to a consensus on an accord comprised of commitments by 195 nations to combat climate change and adapt to its impacts. During 2015-2022, over 40 developing countries designated forestry policies to mitigate climate change (Table 3).

Carbon trading markets allow for forest carbon offsets and the trading of carbon credits. A similar gap exists between the Global North and the Global South countries. Carbon trading markets have been growing in many jurisdictions such as New Zealand (Manley and Maclaren, 2012), Australia (Buizer and Lawrence, 2014), and the USA (Kerchner and Keeton, 2015). Some developing countries have been involved in the climate mitigation mechanism of the United Nations known as reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation in developing countries (REDD+) (Angelsen et al., 2014). Mexico is currently the only country in the Global South which has successfully implemented an Emissions Trading System (ETS) up to 2022. Chile and Colombia, have intentions of implementing ETS, but this is either still under consideration, in legislative process, or in the public policy formulation stage (Carbon Pricing Dashboard, 2022). From the example of Mexico, one of the biggest challenges was the need for technical support and assistance. The design of this ETS program was supported by the German government and the World Bank (Gobierno de México, 2021). Another challenge is related to the companies and entities that make up part of the ETS, as there are several requisites needed. As ETS are a very new method for reducing carbon emissions, many companies do not understand the concept, the intentions, and the need to regulate these emissions, and therefore compliance levels may be low. Another limitation to the emergence of ETS in LAC is the lack of trust between institutions and their enforcement capacities due to asymmetric information between the companies and the ETS monitors (Cárdenas, M. et al, 2021).

Decentralized forest governance has been adopted by a growing number of countries (RRI, 2018; Agrawal et al., 2008); almost 30% of all developing countries' forests are now managed by local communities, well over twice the share for protected areas (RRI, 2020; Chape et al., 2005). Equally important, but largely ignored by researchers and policymakers in other low and middle income countries with rich forest resources, is evidence that reforms that decollectivize communal lands—i.e., reforms that convert communal farmland or forestland to private or quasi-private smallholdings—can boost investment in forest management and increase forest area through reforestation (Vincent et al., 2021). Vietnam (Quang et al., 2015; Nguyen et al., 2010) and China (Yi et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2017) provide leading examples of this effect.

Gender considerations have been incorporated into some countries of the Global South in the plans and strategies of using forest and land-based ecosystems for low-carbon development (RRI, 2017). For instance, Bangladesh in its Climate Change and Gender Action (ccGAP, 2013) has emphasized the role of women in the agricultural sector, creating an environment to lease land or water bodies to women and provide financial supports like crop insurance and training support such as improving capacity to take up alternative technologies. Cambodia's Climate Change Strategic Plan (2013) recognized that women are most vulnerable to climate change impacts because of their high dependence on agriculture and natural resources. Ethiopia, Gambia, Tanzania, and Uganda recognize this vulnerability too (Fisher and Mohun, 2015).

Women and men in the forests and rural areas have different roles within the household and in their labor provision. Women at home, taking care of children and livestock that may also graze in the forests, are responsible for harvesting biomass, collecting water, and household production, including production from non-forest products as well as agricultural subsistence (Kristjanson et al., 2019). Women in rural areas have less ability to adapt or migrate in response to disasters due to discriminatory norms, mobility constraints, and their lower education and human capital, which could increase their non-resource sector opportunities (Wong 2016). Women coming from minority ethnic groups may confront further disadvantages compared to their counterparts coming from the majority ethnic groups or urban areas (Torres et al., 2018).

Case studies offer lessons and success stories for the inclusivity of women in the process of low-carbon transition, climate change mitigation and adaptation. In Mozambique, Tanzania, and Nepal, community-based natural resource management and climate change adaptation plans took into account the needs of the local resource-dependent people and helped reduce pressure on fisheries, forests, and freshwater, which could help women – almost to the same extent as compared to their male counterparts – earn income, feed their families, and lifted themselves out of poverty (CARE-WWF Alliance, 2019). In India and Nepal, regulatory reforms introduced quotas and membership rules to increase local women's participation in community forest user groups, thereby opening spaces for women in community forestry (Wagle et al., 2017).

Given that REDD+ processes have highlighted the need for more secure rights to land and resources among women and marginalized groups of people as a precondition for more sustainable land management decisions, gender-responsive REDD+ can lead to inclusive low-carbon transitions (Larson et al., 2015; Chomba et al., 2016; Vallejos, 2020). A number of studies have provided positive links between tenure security - especially women's rights to land - and incentives and capacities to invest in sustainable land, soil, and environmental management (e.g., Etongo et al., 2018; Meinzen-Dick et al., 2019). Tseng et al. (2021), in their global review of 117 studies, found a positive relationship (in 32 cases studied) between improved land tenure security and environmental outcomes, including more sustainable agricultural practices, improved forest conditions, and investments in agroforestry and forest conservation. They further identify 'win-win' situations among human well-being and environmental outcomes, as well as trade-offs among outcomes. Specifically, they examine women's empowerment across nine countries (Ethiopia, Kenya, Rwanda, Tanzania, Zambia, India, Nepal, Vietnam and Peru), and the distribution of effects indicates strong support for the positive effects of enhanced land tenure security (72% positive). In Uganda, Ekesa et al. (2020) link improved tenure security for women and men with an increased diversity of species grown on those lands. However, the positive outcomes should not be taken for granted, and the necessity of the condition of secure land rights and/or other conditions is worthy of investigating (Holland et al., 2022), as well as the impacts on climate change mitigation.

To summarize this subsection, we use the note by IPCC (2019, p.31): "empowering women can bring synergies and co-benefits to household food security and sustainable land management." And the consequences facilitating low-carbon transition is worthy of rigorous study.

Table 3 Forest policies relevant for a low-carbon transition (2015-2022).

Laws and Policies	Country	Year	Description and sources
Strengthening the Nation's For- ests, Communities, and Local Economies	United States of America	2022	This document updates the administration's forestry policies with a particular focus on federal lands. The document aims at reducing wildfire risk, strengthening local economies, and combating global deforestation. The objectives are stated as follows: 1) pursue science-based, sustainable forest and land management; 2) conserve America's mature and old-growth forests on federal lands; 3) invest in forest health and restoration; 4) support indigenous traditional ecological knowledge and cultural and subsistence practices; 5) honor tribal treaty rights; 6) and deploy climate-smart forestry practices and other nature-based solutions to improve the resilience of our lands, waters, wildlife, and communities in the face of increasing disturbances and chronic stress arising from climate impacts. The document stresses the importance of consulting with a range of local authorities and non-state actors, and of supporting local, collaborative initiatives. Link
Emissions Reduction Plan (ERP)	New Zea- land	2022	The ERP contains strategies, policies, and actions for achieving the first emissions budget. Notable actions promoted by the ERP include establishing native forests at scale to develop long-term carbon sinks and improve biodiversity. Link
Conserve Global Forests: Critical Carbon Sinks	United States of America	2022	The plan sets forth the U.S. approach to conserving critical global terrestrial carbon sinks, deploying a range of diplomatic, policy, and finance mechanisms. It sets a restoration goal by 2030 with hopes of emulation. It outlines the initial approaches the United States intends to deploy to achieve four key objectives: incentivize forest and ecosystem conservation and forest landscape restoration; catalyze private sector investment, finance, and action to conserve critical carbon sinks; build long-term capacity and support the data and monitoring systems that enhance accountability; and increase ambition for climate and conservation action. The plan focuses primarily on the Amazon, the Congo, and Southeast Asian forests. Subject to Congressional appropriations, by 2030 the United States intends to dedicate up to \$9 billion of international climate funding to support these objectives. Link.
National Forest Policy	Dominica	2022	The purpose of this National Forest Policy is to guide the sustainable management of the for- est resources of the Commonwealth of Dominica, including the use of these resources, and the impacts and consequences of that use. It aims to keep the forests healthy, increase their cover and the ecological, economical, and socio-cultural benefits. It calls for a collaborative approach and the promotion of traditional knowledge. Link.
Framework Climate Law No. 98/2021	Portugal	2021	The objectives of this framework include protecting and promoting the regeneration of bio- diversity, ecosystems, and services. Link.
Saudi Green Initiative and Green Middle East Initiative	Saudi Ara- bia	2021	The Saudi Green Initiative includes plans to generate 50% of Saudi Arabia's energy from renewables by 2030 and to plant 10 billion trees. The scheme is also reported to involve cooperation with other Middle Eastern leaders on a Green Middle East Initiative. Link.
Action Plan for Carbon Dioxide Peaking before 2030 ('1+N')	China	2021	This Action Plan aims to enable carbon dioxide peaking by 2030 and ultimately achieve carbon neutrality. It covers the 14th and 15th five-year plan periods. The plan mandates adopting systems thinking, with a holistic approach to the conservation of mountain, river, forest, farmland, lake, grassland, and desert ecosystems. Bolster the carbon sequestration capacity of ecosystems, including through large-scale protection and restoration of major ecosystems, afforestation, and increase of grassland resources. Strengthen the foundation for ecological system carbon sinks, notably by improving mechanisms for ecological compensation, measurement, and valuation of carbon sinks, and establish rules for carbon sink projects in the national carbon market. Promote carbon emissions reduction and carbon sequestration in agriculture and rural areas. Link.
The Gambia 2050 Climate Vision	Gambia	2021	This document sets out the government's strategy to meet commitments made under the Paris Agreement, and to move towards resilience and net zero carbon emissions by 2050. Strive to maintain 30% of the total land area of the Gambia under forest cover, with further efforts to implement afforestation actions which will contribute reductions of 275.4 GgCO2e in 2025 and 330.5 GgCO2e in 2030. Link.
Notification S.O. 4259(E) creat- ing the Apex Committee for Im- plementation of Paris Agreement	India	2020	This document from the Ministry of Environment, Forest and Climate Change creates the Apex Committee for Implementation of the Paris Agreement (AIPA). It further sets its composition and missions. Climate targets in this law include creating more carbon sinks by creating more forests and tree cover by 2030. The creation of 2.5-3Bn T of carbon dioxide sinks. Link.

National Climate Change Learn- ing Strategy of Zambia	Zambia	2020	This document systematically examines the country's learning and skills development needs to respond to the impacts of climate change. It aims to strengthen individual and institutional systemic capacities of the energy, health, forestry, agriculture, and education sectors to enable them deliver climate change learning and contribute to the implementation of the NDC and NAPs. Link.
Agriculture Act 2020	United Kingdom	2020	The Agriculture Act 2020 establishes a new system of agricultural subsidies, replacing the Common Agricultural Policy of the European Union following the UK's withdrawal from the European Union. Section 1(1) of the Act provides that financial assistance may be provided to those involved in agricultural, horticultural, or forestry activities for a number of purposes, including "managing land, water, or livestock in a way that mitigates or adapts to climate change." Link.
Green Jobs Initiative	Sweden	2020	This initiative aims at investing SEK 150 million into creating green jobs and helping the country against the adverse economic effects of the COVID-19 crisis. The policy seeks to strengthen nature conservation and forest management, as well as promote outdoor activities, cultural sites, recreation, and tourism. Link.
National Forestry Policy 2020	Solomon Islands	2020	This document has been identified in the country's updated NDC.
National Forest Policy 2020	Nigeria	2020	This document sets out the country's forest policy and replaces the National Forest Policy 2006. It seeks to improve sustainable management of the resource and increase total forest cover.
Dominica Climate Resilience and Recovery Plan 2020-2030	Dominica	2020	The plan confirms Dominica's commitment to becoming 'carbon neutral' by 2030. The de- scription of this target in Annex 2 notes that carbon neutrality will be "achieved through 100% domestic renewable energy production, and increase of protected forest areas to 67% of Dominica's land mass." Link.
Enhanced National Greening Program (Executive Order 26 of 2011 and Executive Order 193 of 2015)	Philippines	2019	The program gives effect to Executive Orders No. 23 and 26 of 2011, which aim to ad- dress climate change, ensure the sustainable management of natural resources, and reduce poverty through forest management practices, and Executive Order No. 193 of 2015, which aims to rehabilitate all the remaining unproductive, denuded, and degraded forestlands, esti- mated at 7.1 million hectares, from 2016 to 2028.
Forests Act 12/2019	Nepal	2019	Forests Act 12/2019 was adopted to enable Nepal to meet its commitments to the Paris Agreement. This document notably states in chapter 13, article 44, on the management of environmental services that the government shall make provisions with regard to climate change adaptation and storage, mitigation of emissions of carbon, the management, and use and distribution of dividends. Link.
Brunei Darussalam National Cli- mate Change Policy 2020	Brunei Darussalam	2019	This document is Brunei's framework policy to address climate change. It is devised in ten strategies focusing on industrial emissions, forest cover (planting 500,000 new trees by 2035), electric vehicles, renewable energy, power management, carbon pricing, waste management, climate resilience and adaptation, carbon inventory and awareness and education. Link.
Sudan National Forestry Policy Statement	Sudan	2019	The policy notably seeks to create a "greener Sudan" by countering deforestation and degradation of forest cover caused by illegal cutting, misuse and mismanagement of cutting permits, agricultural expansion, and demand for fuel energy. This goal is meant to reverse the trend of forest cover loss by facing and dealing with the deforestation, desertification and environmental degradation problems. The Sudan will in particular aim at identifying the detailed reasons for forest loss, and formulate and implement programs supported by the mid-and long-term national development and investment plans. Link.
Presidential Decree 7/2019 es- tablishing the national policy of climate change mitigation and adaptation and creating the na- tional response system to cli- mate change	Nicaragua	2019	This decree establishes the national policy of climate change mitigation and adaptation and creates the national system of climate change response. The policy aims for the conservation, restoration and rational use of forests, as well as promoting forest plantations in areas of forest potential. Link.

The National Environment Act	Uganda	2019	This document repeals, replaces and reforms the law relating to environmental management in Uganda. It aims to provide a legal framework to environmental issues including climate change. Art. 69 on the management of climate change impacts on ecosystems states that a lead agency may put in place guidelines and prescribe measures to 1) address the impacts of climate change on ecosystems, including by improving the resilience of ecosystems, pro- moting low-carbon development and reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation, sustainable management of forests and conservation of forest carbon stock, and 2) advise institutions, firms, sectors or individuals on strategies to address the impacts of climate change, including those related to the use of natural resources, 3) take measures and issue guidelines to address the impacts of climate change, including measures for miti- gating and adapting to the effects of climate change, and 4) liaise with other lead agencies to put in place strategies and action plans to address climate change and its effects. Link.
Strategic Investment Frame- work for Environment and Natur- al Resources Management (CSI- GERN)	Тодо	2018	The framework seeks an inclusion of environmental concerns, including climate change miti- gation and adaptation aspects, into sectoral policies, and sets a budget to finance actions in forestry and other environments.
Zambia's Climate Change Gender Action Plan (ccGAP)	Zambia	2018	The ccGAP is an intersectional document aiming at advancing women's empowerment and enabling gender equality while setting climate change response plans. Climate targets in this law include reducing the share of wood fuel in the energy sector to 40% by 2030. Link.
Framework Law No. 30754 on Climate Change	Peru	2018	Article 16 of the Framework Law details how mitigation efforts should be pursued, via carbon sequestration and the increase of sinks; prioritizing the protection, conservation and sustainable management of forests; afforestation and reforestation; controlling land use and change of land use; etc. Link.
National Policy and Response Strategy on Climate Change	Liberia	2018	This document defines the overarching climate mitigation and adaptation strategy of Liberia, sectoral implications, and cross-cutting issues. It notably assesses the country's vulnerabilities to climate change regarding poverty and forest management. Mitigation policies include the enhancement of the country's potential for carbon sequestration by promoting conservation, sustainable forest management, and community forestry, and curbing key drivers of deforestation and forest degradation, which in turn will contribute to sustainable wild-life management. Link.
General Law for Sustainable Forest Development	Mexico	2018	Specific objectives of this law (stated at art. 3) include: 1) the promotion of sustainable forest management in order to help maintain and increase carbon stocks and reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation, as well as reduce vulnerability and strengthen resilience and adaptation to climate change, and 2) the design of strategies, policies, measures and actions to transition to a zero percent carbon loss rate in the original ecosystems, in terms of the General Law on Climate Change and the National Climate Change Strategy, for incorporation into the instruments of forest policy planning, taking into consideration the sustainable economic development of forest regions and community forest management. Art. 10 states that the federal state has the prerogative of designing strategies, policies, measures and actions to avoid loss and increase carbon stocks in forest ecosystems, taking into account sustainable rural development. Art. 32 states that the contribution to carbon fixation is one of the mandatory criteria for forestry policy of an environmental and forestry nature. Link.
Climate Investment Programme - Operational Framework for Managing and Accessing Cli- mate Finance in the Kyrgyz Re- public	Kyrgyzstan	2018	This programme aims to finance a range of climate resilient projects that are aligned with cli- mate-related national policies. The programme identifies a key action to enhancing the cli- mate resilience of forestry and biodiversity. Link.
National Policy for Climate Change	Uruguay	2017	The National Policy on Climate Change promotes adaptation and mitigation in the country. It sets objectives over the short, medium and long term up to 2050. It further seeks to improve the carbon sequestration function of national forests. Link.
National Strategy to Combat Cli- mate Change in Change	Chad	2017	This document aims to sustainably integrate climate change adaptation and mitigation issues into national development policies, and to effectively coordinate the convergence of climate initiatives in the country. It sets five goals; the first goal is strengthening the resilience of agro-sylvo-pastoral production systems. Link.

Policy Development Plan 2017- 2021	Suriname	2017	This document lays out the country's development plan for the period 2017-2021. The plan notably seeks to increase resilience capabilities, including protecting forests. Link.
Decree No. 8.972 Creating the National Policy for the Recovery of Native Vegetation	Brazil	2017	This decree creates the National Policy for the Recovery of Native Vegetation -Proveg. Proveg has within its main objectives to articulate, integrate and promote policies, pro- grammes and actions that encourage the recovery of forests and other forms of native vege- tation; and to promote the environmental regulation of Brazilian rural properties, under the terms of Law 12.651 of 25 May 2011. Its guidelines are: 1) promoting adaptation to climate change and mitigating its effects; 2) prevention of natural disasters; 3) protection of water resources and soil conservation; 4) en- couraging the conservation and restoration of biodiversity and ecosystems services; 5) pro- vide incentives for the recovery of the Permanent Preservation Areas, Legal Reserve Areas and Areas of Restricted Use; 6) stimulus of native vegetation. Link.
National Mitigation Plan	Ireland	2017	The plan outlines the emissions profiles, policy frameworks and strategies to achieve climate change mitigation at the national level, in each of the following sectors: 1) electricity generation, 2) the built environment, 3) transport, and 4) agriculture, forestry and land use. It further quantifies costs and emissions reductions potentials. Link.
Regulation No. 40464-MINAE for the Implementation of the National REDD + Strategy	Costa Rica	2017	This regulation defines the National REDD + Strategy. This strategy will be part of the Forest and Rural Development Program of the National System of Conservation Areas, which will be an instrument that contributes to the fulfilment of the goals of the National Development Plan, Nationally Determined Contributions and current climate policies (National Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan), as well as the National Forest Development Plan 2011- 2020, through actions that help prevent deforestation and degradation of forests, favouring their conservation and sustainable management, and an increase in carbon stocks.
National Greenhouse Gas Emis- sions Reporting Regulations, 2016	South Africa	2017	The purpose of the National Greenhouse Gas Emissions Reporting Regulations is to intro- duce a single national reporting system for the transparent reporting of greenhouse gas emissions, which will be used to maintain a National Greenhouse Gas Inventory, allow South Africa to meet its UNFCCC reporting obligations, and inform the formulation and implemen- tation of legislation and policy. The sectors covered include energy, transport, industry, agri- culture and forestry. Link.
Regulation No.70/2017 Imple- menting REDD+ and Sustainable Management of Forests	Indonesia	2017	The Ministerial Regulation No.70 is a guideline for the implementation of REDD + (Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation, Role of Conservation, Sustainable Management of Forest and Enhancement of Forest Carbon Stocks) for the person in charge of the National, Sub-National REDD + management agency and REDD + implementer. This Ministerial Regulation aims to achieve REDD + implementation that is in accordance with the requirements of the UNFCCC COP Decree on REDD + and is consistent with national policies, as well as encouraging REDD + implementers to achieve full REDD + implementation, to support the achievement of targets for Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC) implementation in the forestry sector. The scope of this Ministerial Regulation includes: 1) REDD + locations, approaches and tools; 2) monitoring, evaluation and guidance. The implementation of REDD + includes the following activities: 1) increasing institutional capacity and human resources; 2) strengthening REDD + policies and tools; 3) research and development. Link.
National Climate Change Policy for Grenada, Carriacou and Pe- tite Martinique (2017-2021)	Grenada	2017	The policy objectives for 2017-2021 include building climate resilience in the area of bio- diversity and ecosystems. Link.
Second National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan 2017- 2026	Sierra Leone	2017	The 2017 version of this document focuses on wildlife, forest biodiversity, agricultural bio- diversity, freshwater, marine and coastal biodiversity. It notably aims to reduce and better or- ganise fuel wood production. Link.
The National Development Plan 11 (2017-2023)	Botswana	2017	The plan lists several climate change relevant initiatives and programmes in the forestry and energy sectors, including: the Community-Based Natural Resource Management Programme and the Renewable Energy-Based Rural Electrification Programme.
PM Decision 2044/2016 approv- ing the Climate Change Policy Framework	Vietnam	2016	This approves the Climate Change Policy Framework 2016 and 2017 and the document of Support Program to Respond to Climate Change (SP-RCC) for the period 2016-2020. The main objectives of the Climate Change Policy Framework 2016 and 2017 include sustainable forest management and development. Link.

Growth and Sustainable De- velopment Strategy	Belize	2016	The document notably seeks to increase understanding of resilience, promote low-carbon energy sources and strengthen sustainable forest management. Link.
Action Plan on Gender and Cli- mate Change and Executive De- cree No. 012-2016-MINAM	Peru	2016	The policy analyzes gender disparities in eight areas affected by climate change: forests, water resources, food security, energy, solid waste, education, health and well-being and disaster risk management. Link. Link2.
National Climate Change Management Policy	Malawi	2016	The document focuses on reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation and fostering carbon sinks. Link.
Pan-Canadian Framework on Clean Growth and Climate Change	Canada	2016	Specific policies include: carbon pricing, with a federal benchmark calling a price starting at \$10/tonne in 2018 and a \$10/year increase until it reaches \$50/tonne in 2022; increased stored carbon in forests, use of wood for construction, bioenergy and bio products. Link.
National Policy on Climate Fi- nance	Kenya	2016	This policy outlines the role that climate financing could play in each of Kenya's most import- ant economic sectors (agriculture, forestry, energy, transport, trade, tourism, manufacturing, water and sanitation, disaster risk management, and research and innovation). Link.
National Agricultural Sector Strategy (2017-2022)	Palestine	2016	The document notably seeks to increase resilience to climate change, by 1) developing re- sources and policies for the Risk Prevention and Agricultural Insurance Fund and 2) promot- ing innovation and adaptive solutions. Further specific objectives include intensifying efforts of research and official institutions, local authorities and centers to protect forests and nat- ural reserves, as well as organizing and developing pastures and protecting agricultural bio- diversity in all environmental areas in Palestine. Link.
National Five-Year Development Plan 2016/17 - 2020/21	Tanzania	2016	Climate targets in this plan include 130,000 ha increased national forest cover by 2020 against a 2015 baseline. Link.
Tonga Climate Change Policy	Tonga	2016	This policy intends to make Tonga climate-resilient by 2035 and enhance mitigation efforts. It seeks to improve governance and participatory actions, and lists a number of specific targets, including 30 percent of land in Tonga utilized for agroforestry or forestry. Link.
Forestry Sector Strategy (2016- 2025)	Nepal	2016	The Forestry Sector Strategy (FSS) provides guidance for the long-term development of for- estry sector of the country. The FSS has identified eight pillars: 1) Sustainably managed re- sources and ecosystem services; 2) Conducive policy process and operational environment; 3) Responsive and transparent organizations and partnerships; 4) Improved governance and effective service delivery; 5) Security of resource use by the community; 6) Private sector en- gagement and economic development; 7) Gender equality, social inclusion, and poverty re- duction; 8) Climate change mitigation and resilience. The vision of the FSS is to ensure sus- tainable management of the forest ecosystem, biodiversity, and watersheds for national prosperity. Link.
Priorities for Adaptation to Cli- mate Change in the Kyrgyz Re- public till 2017 (updated to 2020)	Kyrgyzstan	2015	This plan was approved by a governmental resolution. It sets the government's adaptation priorities to 2020, and charges executive bodies, notably the State Agency for Environmental Protection and Forestry, to develop sectoral programs accordingly. Link.
National Forest Program (NFP) 2015-2025	Lebanon	2015	The NFP's goals include 1) establishing restoration and rehabilitation plans in degraded lands to counteract soil erosion and desertification, 2) enhancing ecosystem resilience in forestland to mitigate the impact of climate change and other natural hazards, and 3) carbon sequestration. Link.
National Strategy in the Field of Climate Change by 2030	Montenegro	2015	This strategy aims at assessing the institutional framework in place and the technologic- al needs that Montenegro must build for mitigation and adaptation purposes. It includes the National Forest Strategy (which recognizes climate change as an important factor affecting national forest protection measures). Link.
National Adaptation Plan for Cli- mate Change (NAP)	Burkina Faso	2015	The plan stresses that new administrative capacities are needed to respond satisfactorily to the sectoral objectives it lists (forestry, agriculture, health, energy, infrastructure, livestock, housing). Link.
Framework Act on Agriculture, Rural Community and Food In- dustry	South Korea	2015	This act outlines a general framework for the sustainable development of South Korea's agri- cultural sector. In particular, it requires promotion and Information Service in Food, Agricul- ture, Forestry and Fisheries. Link.

Decree 119/2016/ND-CP and PM Decision 120/2015 on Sus- tainable Management, Protec- tion and Development of Coast- al Forests	Vietnam	2015	The decree sets out policies to manage, protect and ensure a sustainable development of coastal forests to cope with climate change. The policies are as following: 1) localities must review and convert the coastal land areas planned for production forests that are eroded or affected by sand to coastal protection forests; 2) localities have to relocate construction works that affect protected coastal forests; 3) investment projects have to respect the regulations of the law on forest protection and development. PM Decision No.120/2015 approved the project on protection and development of coastal forests to cope with climate change in the 2014-2020 period. The objectives are the following: 1) to promote the protection of coastal forests to cope with climate change and rising sea; 2) to alleviate natural disasters, protect sea dikes and infrastructure; 3) to conserve biodiversity; 4) to ensure socio-economic development and reinforce national defense and security. Link.
National Action Programme to Combat Deforestation and Land Degradation	Equatorial Guinea	2015	The National Action Program to Combat Deforestation and Land Degradation in Equator- ial Guinea aims to achieve the neutrality of land degradation at the national level and as one of the essential programs for the fulfilment of the Sustainable Development Goals. The pro- gramme further seeks to maintain the carbon storage properties of the country's forests, and develop international financing schemes accordingly. Link.
Law No. 2015-537 (Agricultural Guidance of Cote d'Ivoire)	Côte d'Ivoire	2015	This law addresses the national agricultural development policy of lvory Coast. Art. 55 states that the State constitutes a reserve of pre-basic and basic seeds for each of the vegetable, animal, fishery, aquaculture and forestry productions that are seriously threatened by climatic hazards. Link.
National Climate Change Policy	Uganda	2015	The policy adopts the climate change strategies that address the impact of climate change and promotes sustainable activities in the sectors of agriculture and livestock, fishery production, water management, forestry, wetland, biodiversity and ecosystem services and tourism, which are identified as important needs to develop Uganda's approach to adaption to climate change. Link.

1.2.3. Forest restoration: co-benefits beyond mitigating climate change

A major attraction of NbS is the potential for co-benefits beyond climate change mitigation, including improved forests, croplands, grazing lands, and wetlands that support human health and well-being. Actions to protect, enhance, or restore carbon stocks can improve habitat, reduce the risk of catastrophic wildfires, increase soil fertility and waterholding capacity, and decrease air and water pollution. In some places, especially in rural areas of low and middleincome countries, the co-benefits of NbS may be more valuable than carbon mitigation benefits. The prospect for alignment between climate and other goals increases the attractiveness of NbS and the motivation for rapid deployment, especially where policy and governance frameworks support inclusive and participatory NbS approaches and a reasonable level of monitoring (Anderson et al., 2019).

Forest restoration in agricultural and degraded lands is emphasized by international initiatives such as the UN Decade on Ecosystem Restoration ("UN Decade on Restoration," n.d.), the Bonn Challenge to restore 350 million hectares of degraded landscapes by 2030 ("The Bonn Challenge I Bonchallenge," n.d.), and nationally determined contributions (NDC) to the Paris Agreement. Prior forest restoration studies are at global or tropical scales (Bastin et al., 2019; Brancalion et al., 2019; Busch et al., 2019; Griscom et al., 2020, 2017; Strassburg et al., 2020), and have neglected inclusivity – the potential importance of restoration by smallholders and the potential impacts on women or ethnicity disadvantaged populations.

Focusing on smallholders and inclusion of women and ethnicity disadvantaged population groups in designing and implementing forest restoration projects provides a vital opportunity to the objectives of inclusive low-carbon transitions - i.e., in the pursuit of sustainable development goals. These groups of people live in highly biodiverse and threatened landscapes (Cottrell, 2022; Erbaugh et al., 2020; Samberg et al., 2016) and are exposed to multiple hazards, including climate change (Cohn et al., 2017). Women farmers are particularly vulnerable because of prevailing discriminatory norms and institutions (Isgren et al. 2020; Jost et al. 2016). Their demographic strength, role in rural land-use decisions, limited market/technology knowledge, and exposure to poverty and food insecurity make them key stakeholders in determining where and how to restore tree cover, as well as the success of forest restoration projects.

Forest restoration activities can have tremendous effects on community economics by generating regional employment, income, and other economic impacts, often in places that have experienced widespread reductions in logging and milling infrastructure over the last three decades (Hibbard and Karle 2002; Hjerpe et al., 2021). For example, ecological restoration is an alternative in Latin América and Argentina not only to revert the ecological degradation trend, but to promote a socioeconomic development better integrated with nature (Echeverría et al. 2015; Zuleta et al., 2015). Despite the opportunity costs, forestry is typically a lower-income activity than agriculture. Forest restoration also yields community benefits in terms of reducing catastrophic wildfire risk, protecting local water supplies, and enhancing a broad set of ecosystem services (Dubay et al. 2013).

Forest restoration influences and is also influenced by human population dynamics, particularly migration (Vincent et al., 2021). Forest restoration projects may lead to human migration; it can also be true that people migrate so that there is more space for forest expansion. There is an emerging recognition that outmigration from origin communities might change demand for land, and lead to forest restoration (Oldekop et al., 2018) and government investments in forest restoration projects which have displaced populations (Leblond et al., 2014). China's Sloping Land Conversion Program (SLCP) was launched in 1999 in response to catastrophic flooding and is found to have induced households in many locations to shift their income sources first from crops to livestock, and then to off-farm work (Gutiérrez et al., 2016). Impact-evaluation studies in two provinces, Anhui and Ningxia, report large, significant impacts on increasing outmigration (Treacy et al., 2018; Démurger et al., 2012). Large-scale forest restoration driven by carbon pricing has raised concerns about negative impacts on food security (Vincent et al., 2021).

Successful restoration relies on funding and selection of seedlings (e.g., many programs are successful because of their own native trees), support in soil and forest health, protection of wildlife corridors, and management of land sustainability (Gustafson, 2020). Restoration efforts do not always result in net benefits, either locally or globally (Reyes-Garcia et al. 2019; Coleman 2021). Whether driven by global agreements, national policies or market needs, a restoration project can lead to conflicting visions of land use, power grabs and authoritarian actions that can hurt disadvantaged populations if they are not responsive to these population groups (Shyamsundar et al. 2021; Fleischman et al. 2020). Additionally, depending on how it impacts crop composition, forest restoration could have general equilibrium effects that may impose costs by raising food prices, e.g., with warming limited to 2°C instead of 1.5°C. The Global Trade Analysis

Project (GTAP) model predicted that the conversion of agricultural land to forest would raise food prices by 3-4 times in most regions (Peña-Lévano et al., 2019), or create conditions that increase farmer poverty, as evidenced in Chile (Hofflinger et al., 2021; Nelson et al., 2019). It warned that such large food-price increases could make forest restoration socially and politically unacceptable as a climate mitigation strategy (Peña-Lévano et al., 2019). Scientific enquiry and global restoration efforts must invest in understanding and reducing any such negative outcomes of restoration.

1.2.4. Investment and finance to incorporate NbS into inclusive low-carbon transition

Recent years have brought renewed focus to international challenges, such as climate change and sustainable development, with the ratification of the Paris Agreement and adoption of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). These international agreements have, in turn, piqued the interest and involvement of financiers. With greater attention on these global challenges, discourse on how to achieve and finance these goals has been at the forefront of international discussions.

The past decade has seen a bourgeoning interest in scaling up private investment to address low-carbon transition (Clark et al., 2018). Funds such as the World Bank Bio Carbon Fund, the Clean Development Mechanism, the Global Environment Facility, and the Green Climate Fund have also emerged to support the low-carbon transition. In general, capital obtained from philanthropic and government sources dominates this space (Shames et al., 2014). Recently, investment aiming to integrate NbS and traditional "built" infrastructure such as dams or other energy systems, has the potential to make the infrastructures more resilient to climate change. An interesting and successful example in Latin America is the restoration of natural ecosystems upstream of hydropower plants. Such restoration improves water flows, help energy companies generate more power and enrich upstream communities by means of ecotourism or sustainable, organic food businesses (Ozment et al., 2021).

These sources can only fulfil a small fraction of the overall finance required to meet the sustainable development and climate agendas (Clark et al., 2018). As such, calls for the upscaling of finance can be directed at all levels of government and international funding agencies, accompanied by a recent focus on the private sector, which is identified as the important sector to bridge the gap between the levels of finance required and the level currently invested.

There are several barriers to bridging finance gaps between private investment and public sectors, including: reliance on voluntary commitments, market failures, information gaps, short-termism, undervaluation of natural capital as well as inconsistent and often counterintuitive policies that have created market environments that disincentivize wide-scale private investment in sustainable development (Schuyt 2005; Stein et al., 2010; Clark et al., 2018). To facilitate forestry and land-based approaches to fit into low-carbon transitions, exante assessments, including choice experiments, randomized controlled trials (RCTs), and return-on-investment analyses allow for better planning based on better understanding of the preferences of potential investors (Richards et al., 2020; Vincent et al., 2021).

Gaps in financing need to be addressed through innovative payment schemes and supply chain improvements. For instance, payments for ecosystem services, which can increase the competitiveness of restoration with alternative land uses, are becoming available to create a bundle of revenue streams for smallholders and women or other disadvantaged populations through multiple financing mechanisms (Duguma et al., 2020). These mechanisms include climate-related public funds, forest carbon offset markets, institutional investors such as pension funds, and impact investments (Binkley et al. 2020; Löfqvist and Ghazoul, 2019; Shyamsundar et al., 2021; Vincent et al., 2021). Modifications in market supply chains, for example, through out-grower schemes, companies that offer technical advice, financing, or guaranteed market access to disadvantaged people (Väth et al., 2019; Vincent et al., 2021), and producer associations that help increase smallholder knowledge and political and market power (Bettles et al., 2021; FAO and AgriCord, 2016), can also make tree planting more attractive to them. For these marketbased strategies, it is essential for successful implementation that policy and institutional reforms support incentives for carbon offsets and the market demand for wood and tree products is steady.

Specifically, climate finance helps mobilize funding to reduce GHG emissions and assist local communities as they adapt to a changing climate. Concerns have been increasingly raised about the negative implications of climate finance on gender equity (Wong 2016), which raises questions as to whether, and how, climate finance helps achieve gender equity. To improve gender equity, climate finance needs to create a level playing field as women and men decide how climate resources are used and whether climate funds can challenge gender discrimination (Wong 2016). Women are adopting changes less frequently than men, due to financial and resource limitations; when new tasks are labor intensive, women tend to lack financial resources to change agricultural or agroforestry practices (Jost et al., 2016).

Given that little or no credit to women for forest-related activities and enterprises is the norm (which is difficult to change in the short run) (Haverhals et al., 2014), interventions which strengthen equitable access to credit targeting women and other traditionally less empowered groups are needed. These interventions include loans or subsidies to tree nurseries, and opportunities to enhance women's roles in forest-related value chains for forest-related activities and enterprises (Kristjanson et al., 2019). If insufficient attention is paid to existing gender gaps and differences in climate financing in the sectors where the finances are used, then without challenges to structural inequalities they risk reinforcing, rather than challenging, women's subordination in access to land and public participation (Wong 2016).

1.3 Identifying the gaps in research.

1.3.1. Systematic understanding of social and economic costs, benefits, risks and uncertainties of land-based NbS

The critical potential of climate change mitigation by landbased ecosystems is subject to a systematic understanding and quantifications of social, economic costs, benefits, risks and uncertainties of the uses of these approaches. For example, Griscom et al. (2017), Busch et al. (2019) and Bastin et al. (2019) have found the huge potential of reforestation as a large-scale nature-based strategy for removing carbon dioxide from the atmosphere, but many gaps remain in understanding how to reforest to meet climate goals through inclusive community-oriented processes.

One of the research gaps is not knowing the opportunity cost of land and other constraints - including risks and uncertainties about land resources (Vincent et al., 2021). There is a need for cost-benefit studies that assess the value of land if restored to forests (including for wood production) versus the opportunity cost of the land. Specifically, the land's opportunity cost means the value of its alternative use, typically agriculture such as cropland, or being allocated to some other use with the highest value. There is also a need for establishing models that predict the set of locations where afforestation/reforestation or forest restoration can maximize carbon sequestration for a given level of budgetary resources. Furthermore, models that enable users to investigate the impacts of different benefits, costs and risk factors of the socio-economic viability of afforestation/reforestation or forest restoration, can thereby deepen their understanding of the importance of these factors and how they interact.

Investors weigh expected benefits against opportunity

and establishment costs, and assessments of risks and uncertainties when deciding whether to adopt an NbS. For land-based ecosystem approaches, case studies uncovering precise data and investigating relationships between successes and failures of a land-based NbS will have important value for future planning of forest and land-based programs for inclusive low-carbon transitions in different contexts. These factors will include the costs, benefits, risks and uncertainties, as well as the distributional patterns of these factors –by location, context, culture, or population group (e.g. youth/ poor/women/indigenous) will be especially important for low and middle income countries.

1.3.2. Roles of different forest policies in low-carbon transition

Any forest policy must elicit impacts on climate change mitigation through human activities. Of special importance are the following three potentially inter-related areas, all of which have significant implications for the welfare of women and youth and other vulnerable groups, we find scant studies:

- Sustainable forestry through better forest institutions.
- Constructing markets and pricing that support climate change mitigation.
- Forest policy with gender dimension.

1. Sustainable forestry through better forest institutions.

In principle, forest sector reforms can improve forest management-and as a result, forest ecological health, potentially carbon sequestration and local livelihoods. Drivers of such improvements include empowering users who may have the best understanding of local conditions and constraints and who are accountable forest users: strengthening these actors' incentives to manage forests for long-term returns; and facilitating the flow of technical assistance to local levels (Blackman et al., 2017; Somanathan et al., 2009; Ribot, 2008). Chhatre and Agrawal (2009) find that community forests with more autonomy supply more carbon sequestration while also supporting local livelihoods. Forest access and resource rights determine the success of community forestry management (CFM) in 51 countries (Hajjar et al., 2021). Meanwhile, CFM differs from a forest institution which has been supported by national, legal systems. Therefore, there is a strong need for research that identifies the conditions and forest institutions in which devolution of forest management produces positive outcomes in terms of both environmental and societal scopes.

The impacts on women and youth are scant in these studies. Statistics from Google Scholar show that after 2000 there have been 379,123 records of studies on forest institutions and sustainable forestry whilst only 21,700 of them (less than 6%) incorporate a gender perspective. For example, Zambia's Climate Change Gender Action Plan (ccGAP) in 2018 explicitly aims at advancing women's empowerment and enabling gender equality in setting climate change response plans - with a climate target of a 40% share of wood fuel in the energy sector by 2030. As earlier discussed, women are in general disadvantaged in land and forest resources access and management rights, market access of production factors, education, health, poverty, and care economy compared to men; women at home need to take care of children, and stall feeding of livestock that may also graze in the forests; they are also responsible for harvesting biomass, collecting water, and household production including those from non-forest products as well as agricultural subsistence. Also, it has been found that women in rural areas have less ability to adapt or migrate in response to disasters due to discriminatory norms, mobility constraints, their lower education and human capital - option that could increase their opportunities for working in non-resource sectors.

Community forest benefits have proven elusive. For example, decentralization initiatives sometimes fail to spur meaningful shifts in power, and even when they do, can lead to recentralization (Koch, 2017). There have also been concerns about distributional issues such as those relating to income (Adhikari, 2005; Adhikari and Di Falco, 2009) and gender (Agarwal, 2001). There is also an important debate regarding whether more women in forest user groups improve outcomes (Agarwal, 2009; Mwangi et al., 2011). Women's presence in better conservation outcomes is attributable to women's contributions to improved forest protection and rule compliance, more opportunities for women to use their knowledge of plant species and methods of product extraction, and greater cooperation among women in India and Nepal (Agarwal, 2009). On the contrary, Mwangi et al. (2011) found that a higher share of females in forest user groups result in worse forest outcomes in East Africa and Latin America, and this mostly attributes to gender biases in technology access and discrimination, labor constraint faced by women and limitation to women's sanctioning authority.

Methodologically, to date, there has been relatively limited rigorous impact evaluation on distributional issues, including fairness and equity for exclusively female-headed households (Luintel et al., 2017), and relatively little attention to privatization or quasi-privatization as a second land reform option besides decentralization of communities. Research is needed, using rigorous impact evaluation methods to assess the causal relationships between policy and outcomes to understand whether, and under what conditions, do decentralization, devolution, and privatization improve ecological and socioeconomic outcomes for women. There is also a need to look beyond the static issue of the impact of land tenure reforms on existing forestland resources, with attention focused on the risk of deforestation and degradation of those resources, toward the more fully dynamic issue of the impact of land reforms on the creation of new forests through tree planting and natural forest regeneration on marginal agricultural lands.

2. Constructing markets and pricing that support climate change mitigation.

There is also a need to understand the potential contributions of forest carbon pricing and carbon market creation for the low-carbon transition, as well as the effects on forestdependent people and especially women. Most researchers have found that within the context of carbon pricing schemes such as REDD+, the costs of sequestering carbon are well below contemporary estimates of the social cost of carbon (e.g., Bellassen and Gitz, 2008; Yang and Li, 2018; Fischer et al., 2011). Evidence from devolved forests, however, suggests that while REDD+ sequesters carbon (Pandey et al., 2016), it may cost more than the social cost of carbon (e.g., Marseni et al., 2014; Pandit et al., 2017; Dissanayake et al., 2018), may require important modifications of user groups (Newton et al., 2015), and may have differential effects by income group (Ickowitz et al., 2017). Some researchers also caution that REDD+ can upset fragile collective action equilibria (Luintel et al., 2017). These findings suggest important linkages between forest decentralization and devolution and carbon sequestration policies (Agrawal and Angelsen, 2009; Bluffstone et al., 2013).

People in rural areas of low- and middle-income countries are very dependent on a variety of products from forests, perhaps the most important being biomass fuels, which are used daily by over 1 billion people worldwide and often collected by women (Jeuland et al., 2015; Cooke et al., 2008). This dependence is expected to decline relatively little in the coming decades (IEA, 2020). While biomass fuel demand has traditionally been viewed as environmentally negative, this perception is partly due to researchers' focus on deforestation instead of reforestation. From the standpoint of reforestation, biomass fuel demand is potentially environmentally positive, as it creates an economic incentive to increase forest area and invest more in forest management (Favero et al., 2020; Vincent et al. 2021). A necessary condition to the positive environmental outcomes is that market demand increases - i.e., timber prices or prices of other wood and non-wood products increase at rapid rates, combined with policies that reward forest carbon sequestration, could propel scalingup substantial forest restoration in low- and middle-income countries (Vincent et al. 2021).

The main channel is economic incentives provided to landholders, investors, and policymakers in the given contexts where continued competition for land with agriculture and constrained governmental budgets in these countries and aid agencies. Case studies and quantitative evidence focusing on this necessary condition and the supply- and demandside incentives in specific Global South countries and other important conditions – such as technological innovation in extending lives of wood products and industrial policies for replacing energy-intensive materials by wood products – are currently scant and worthwhile to understand.

3. Forest policy with gender dimension.

The literature has a lack of focus on the elements of identity on top of gender such as age, race, social condition (migrant, income level, working status). In the past two decades, several studies have examined the links between forests and rural livelihoods (de Sherbinin et al., 2008, Hogarth et al., 2013, Porro et al., 2015, Sunderlin et al., 2005, Thanh et al., 2015, Yemiru et al., 2010, Zenteno et al., 2013), but few have examined how these factors affect success or failure of forestrelated adaptation policies on these people. They are of crucial value to investigate because they may need special market or social incentives to adapt or change their living strategy in the process of low-carbon transitions. For example, ethnicity and wealth levels in terms of physical asset holdings determine rural households' forest-based living strategies among indigenous and migrant settler populations in the Ecuadorian Amazon (Torres et al., 2018).

It is quite natural that age, race, social conditions such as migrant status, income level, working status could be determining rural households' consumption preferences and constraints in time/labor supply, access to markets for factors of production including land, labor, and capital. Case studies focusing on distributional patterns of impacts of forest-related policies – and, their willingness to transition to a low-carbon economy – of these population groups will inevitably help and inform policymakers. Without understanding how impacts may be distributed, considering various intersectionalities, we will not be able to facilitate an inclusive transition.

1.3.3. Gender equality and inter-generational assessment of the relationship between land use changes and lowcarbon transition

A growing literature focuses on gender equality and low-carbon transition. This builds on key issues such as energy access and land use change (often deforestation) (Bowen and Fankhauser, 2009). However, there is a lack of awareness at the institutional level - such as forest policy not enough attention has been paid to women and/or youth in a particular role in forestry and land-based solutions to low-carbon transition. As Table 3 suggests, only Zambia explicitly aims at women's empowerment and gender equality in setting the national climate target (i.e., the ccGAP in 2018). Specifically, on restoration of degraded ecosystems, poor institutional choices have negative impacts on conservation and land uses. Five case studies from Africa (Burkina Faso, Senegal, Tanzania, and two from Ghana) show that negative consequences for social outcomes are due to poor institutional choices that lack active interventions and local knowledge across several sets of actors, and the lack of dynamics of restoration as a long-term process (Walters et al. 2021).

It is tempting to assume that climate change equally influences the lives of women and men, because the most visible effects occur on societal scales (Eastin, 2018). Yet, most of the literature suggests that gender disparities in climate change vulnerability not only reflect pre-existing gender inequalities, but also reinforce them (Panitchpakdi, 2008). It has largely been recognized that women's lack of ownership and control of household assets and their rising familial burdens in the cases when the males migrate out or work outside; in such situations, declining food supply and water access, and increased disaster exposure would make it it more difficult for women to achieve economic independence, enhance their human capital, or even maintain health and wellbeing (Eastin, 2018). It is thus not surprising that such negative impacts are most salient in places that are relatively less democratic or developed, and with greater dependence on agriculture.

There are high research needs in understanding whether land-based policies in meeting climate change mitigation and adaptation targets have reinforced gender inequality and what lessons could be learned. There exists the base of studies in this area – some work has been done (see Chomba et al, 2016 for example), further investigations relying on rigorous methodology in providing causal impact estimates are crucial for policymakers to make appropriate decisions. This type of research outcome will offer critical evidence and more knowledge of the necessary conditions for inclusive lowcarbon transitions to be gender-responsive.

Some work suggests that women can be beneficiaries of low-carbon or green growth interventions, which can support gender equality (Fisher and Mohun, 2015). Clean energy and forestry are two key areas of low-carbon development that have clear gendered dimensions. Several existing clean energy projects, such as the introduction of clean cookstoves, and the provision and use of micro-hydro and solar energy projects, have been targeted at women as a means of ensuring success. Ethiopia introduced the cookstoves as a flagship programme, and these can make significant contributions to reducing carbon emissions whilst reducing indoor air pollution and bringing health benefits for women and children (Terry 2009). FAO has published a guide to make sure that officers working on forest-related issues will be able to identify concrete actions to ensure that gender issues are integral components of projects and programs (Lauren, 2016). Given the current scant studies on including gender-dimension in low-carbon transition strategies and the expected outcomes, it is important to obtain more evidence and draw lessons from it to understand the conditions for success.

1.3.4. Investment and financing in scaling-up forest and land-based NbS

Over the past decade, international initiatives led by the Bonn Challenge and the U.N. Decade on Ecosystem Restoration have declared ambitious goals for restoring global forest cover, with the goals of mitigating climate change and achieving other sustainable development goals. A widely reported study in Science identified nearly a billion hectares of the Earth's surface as having the biophysical conditions necessary for forest restoration and afforestation (Bastin et al., 2019). The cost of restoring such a vast area, or even the smaller, but still large area of the Bonn Challenge and U.N. Decade on Ecosystem Restoration, exceeds the financial resources available from governments and international development organizations. Scaling-up restoration will require engaging the private sector as a source of capital, labor, and land. In turn, private-sector participation will require restoration investments to earn a return from timber harvests, carbon payments, and other revenue streams (e.g., in terms of payments for ecosystem services), and the return must exceed the return from competing land uses (i.e., the opportunity cost of the land). Otherwise, landholders will have insufficient incentive to invest in restoration.

From a global perspective, historically, forestry has long provided opportunities for institutional investors and almost all the investment has come from institutions in OECD countries (Binkley et al., 2020). In the past two decades, forestry investment has shown that it can offer financial, environmental, social, and governance benefits due to its nature as a truly long-term asset and being able to provide cash-flow in the long run. But these markets are merely emerging, and challenges exist in understanding the details for the establishment of such markets-i.e., how careful reforestation, afforestation, and sustainable management activities are planned, conducted, and maintained. The functioning relies on internationally accepted, longstanding third-party certification standards, which have largely been effective at mitigating negative social and environmental impacts of the projects (Cashore, et. al., 2004).

Forest bonds, pension fund plans investing in forestry, and

timberland investment have been studied in a few countries – mostly limited to OECD countries such as the United States, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and several countries in Europe – and shown to have attractive risk-adjusted total returns that can be used as an effective hedge against inflation (Binkley et al., 2020).

1.4. Proposal of an applicable research agenda

Table 4 summarizes a research agenda based on the research gaps discussed in the previous section, followed by further discussions on specific research issues.

Research agenda	Specific research issues
	Scientific assessment estimates of carbon sequestration potential of land-based pathways of NbS.
Cost-effectiveness of using	1.2 Estimates of co-benefits land-based NbS pathways, incl. wood fuel harvest, forest employment and taking inclusivity into account.
bon transitions (LCTs) at global,	Opportunity cost estimates of land and labor for land-based NbS pathways.
national, & regional scales	Estimates of constraints of risks and uncertainties for land-based NbS pathways, incl. risk of deforestation, population change, exchange rate fluctuations, conflicts, accessibility to cities, etc.
Evidence of impact evalua- tion of forest policies targeting	2.1 Examples of various policy instruments aimed at development and LCTs with successes and lessons from low- and middle-income countries.
LCT, accounting for heterogen- eous impacts across popula- tion groups	Gender-heterogeneous and intersectional impacts of using forestry and land-based ecosystems to contribute to LCTs in low- and middle-income countries
Forest carbon pricing & mar- ket creation for inclusive LCTs, between & within Global South countries	Research comparing pricing instruments with other climate policy instruments: e.g., carbon trading markets or carbon taxes vs. standards for carbon emissions or renewable energy portfolios, which are policies designed to increase renewable energy use
	Impact evaluations on the interaction or comparison between pricing and other command-and-control instruments focus- ing on environmental effectiveness, economic efficiency, market outcomes, revenue generation, and stakeholder engage- ment
Forest restoration & impacts in Global South countries	Forest restoration and value of socioeconomic benefits (e.g., job creation) and ecosystem service benefits (e.g., woody bio- mass supply, wood products)
	Research on how forest restoration can be balanced with food production, income generation and development, integrat- ing systematic understanding of competing forms of land-use.
	Research on the uses of forest and other land-based solutions, like using marginal agricultural land for forest restoration, to support mitigation of climate change and population migration
Investment & financing forest restoration	5.1 Country-specific studies on private investments and financing in promoting forest restoration to unlock the potential of forestry and land use change in LCTs

1.4.1. Cost-effectiveness of using land-based ecosystems as NbS to mitigate climate change and promote lowcarbon transition based on opportunity cost of land and other constraints, risks, and uncertainties

In this section, we take forest as a starting point to propose applicable research focusing on the cost-effectiveness of using land-based ecosystems as NbS to mitigate climate change and promote low-carbon transition. Specifically, there are research needs to systematically quantify the costs, risks and uncertainties based on estimates of the carbon sequestration potential of forest-related approaches. We propose a research agenda grouped into the following four aspects: 1) on carbon sequestration potential, 2) on other co-benefits in addition to carbon sinks, 3) on opportunity cost of land, and 4) on other constraints of risks and uncertainties. Studies of both global and regional scales based on empirical data will be valuable and help inform policymakers for better planning because of the estimates out of empirical data and rigorous analyzing methods. These studies and estimates will help identify locations where the benefits of land- and forest-based approaches are high relative to costs, subject to biophysical and socioeconomic constraints that any policymaker or stakeholder impose to define the areas is allowable and ready as the planning area.

1) On carbon sequestration potential, we propose scientific assessment-based estimates that consist of three aspects: First, through newly planted trees and replanting trees on land that has long been fallowed after felling, the "Afforestation/ Reforestation" pathway offers a carbon sink effect as tree cover increases and more CO2 from the atmosphere is absorbed. Second, the "Avoiding Deforestation and Forest Degradation" pathway prevents the carbon stored in trees from releasing to the atmosphere. Third, the "Sustainable Forest Management" pathway holds huge potential that has not been paid enough attention (Cohen-Shacham et al., 2016; IPCC, 2019). To put it differently, forest-management techniques that prioritize the increase of both the amount of wood produced-with the increased vegetation volume-and the carbon stock retained in the forest increase the carbon density of existing forests.

Importantly, the "Sustainable Forest Management" pathway offers mitigation in two ways. Firstly, if policy permits, when regenerating mature and over-mature forests and planting with young trees, more carbon is absorbed from the atmosphere than the old forests release, in the cases where they were over-protected and degraded. Harvesting old forests according to the sustainable yield rule and regenerating with new trees will add incremental carbon sequestration, compared to the status quo of letting the old trees die and release carbon.

Second, the harvested timber used to produce wood products exerts the substitution effect that reduces CO2 emissions from the use of higher-carbon energy and materials (Jin et al., 2020). For example, wood products can substitute for steel, cement, aluminum, plastics, bricks, etc., so that the amount of CO2 emitted in the production processes of these energy-intensive materials is avoided. Moreover, wood fuel is a renewable green energy, so that substituting for fossil fuels reduces CO2 emissions. However, the carbon sink estimate of the above-mentioned two categories of uses has not yet been paid enough attention, nor considered by the existing literature.

2) Other co-benefits include wood fuel harvest based on accurate estimates of plantation growth rate referring to potential annual production of woody biomass by different species, and forest employment in terms of the existing number of forest-related jobs per hectare of forestland due to afforestation/reforestation activities. A higher level of forest employment implies attractive business conditions for labor-intensive wood harvesting and processing industries, which tends to make FR more feasible when income for local households is a desired benefit. Forest employment can be the sum of jobs across three economic activities: 1. forestry, logging and related service activities; 2. manufacture of wood and of products of wood and cork, except furniture; and 3. manufacture of paper and paper products. This of course varies by country and, for countries with sufficient data, by first-level administrative subdivision (e.g., state or province).

Studies on distributional aspects of the above co-benefits of forest-based approaches are necessary as an inclusive element of low-carbon transitions. Interested groups include women vs. men, youth vs. the rest, indigenous vs. migrant (or minority ethnic group vs. the majority group), smallholders vs. the medium/large-scale landholders, etc.

3) On opportunity cost of land, the benefits of afforestation are constrained by land availability and accurate estimates of the opportunity cost of land. Successful implementation of any carbon dioxide removal approach will require careful consideration of other land-use needs, in addition to the establishment and implementation cost for any afforestation/ reforestation or forest carbon project associated with the assessment of possible uncertainty and risks.

About half of the world's habitable area is currently devoted to agriculture (Ritchie, 2019). One way to expand capacity in terms of the increase in land area that is allowable for forest carbon projects is through agroforestry, whereby trees are incorporated into agriculture such that the land can support food production, carbon uptake, and increased biodiversity (Catching carbon, 2022).

Global and regional studies are needed with the aim of providing accurate estimates of the value of land if it is not used for the planned project (i.e., the land's opportunity cost). Social and economic data collection, empirical studies, and expanded use of statistical, econometric methods will be important for this type of research.

4) Other constraints of risks and uncertainties include the risk of deforestation, declining population, exchange rate fluctuations, conflicts, and accessibility to cities, as well as the uncertainties due to rule of law and probability of natural regeneration success. Institutions that help deal with ecological risks and other risks to ecosystem services are necessary for inclusive low-carbon development. Evidence from existing forest reforms could be very important, for example, in China and the Global South countries.

To be specific, a higher deforestation rate tends to make afforestation/reforestation projects less feasible as it increases the risk that restored forests will be converted back to non-forest land uses. Declining populations tend to make an afforestation/reforestation project more feasible, as it decreases the risk that human pressure will cause restored forests to be converted back to non-forest land uses.

The effect of accessibility to cities on the feasibility of afforestation/reforestation plans depends on local conditions. Greater accessibility can make afforestation/reforestation more feasible by increasing the return earned by forest products sold in urban markets, but it can also make afforestation/reforestation less feasible because the return earned by products from non-forest land uses may also increase as the access to cities becomes easier.

Fluctuations in exchange rates directly link with the global wood products market and financial markets and affect the prices of wood products. Hence, these fluctuations affect the incentive of landholders and investors to increase land area for forests.

Rule of Law is a governance indicator developed by the World Bank that is often interpreted as an indicator of property rights. Stronger property rights tend to make afforestation/reforestation more feasible by reducing risks associated with afforestation/reforestation investments.

Finally, natural regeneration is more likely to succeed when restoration sites are closer to remaining natural forests, which are an essential seed source. 1.4.2. Forest policy needs for low-carbon transition using land-based ecosystems, with concerns on distributional impacts, gender-heterogeneous effects, and intergenerational differences.

Here we propose a research agenda for mainstreaming the gender focus in using forestry and land-based ecosystems for low-carbon transition:

The first is to analyse examples of instruments aimed at the development of policies designed to contribute to the lowcarbon transition addressing gender and other inequalities. Research questions can be as specific as: How to mainstream gender in forestry? Why do gender issues matter in land projects? In addition, what roles can women play in forest policy and decision making – e.g., deciding on methods and periods of product extraction based on their knowledge of plant species and care, deciding on rule compliance, arranging forest protection, cooperating, etc.?

On the one hand, there are instances where forests have grown healthier, where the poor enjoy greater access to forest products and increased income, and where decisionmaking about these landscapes has become more democratic, as we discussed earlier and showed in a number of existing studies. In most places, however, increases in forest cover and quality have occurred at the cost of forest uses that supported the livelihoods of the poor, and where women are more vulnerable to the negative impacts. Therefore, an insightful understanding of the driving factors of the positive contribution of forest and land-based ecosystems to lowcarbon transition – in terms of forest growth and better livelihoods, for example, is necessary.

On the other hand, the role of women on forest policy and decision making, or any forest policy that ensures gender issues are integral components of policies, projects, and programmes, are important for the success of the implementation of such policies. Based on considerable empirical research in other fields such as agriculture, better understanding of the importance of the differing priorities, needs, activities and responsibilities of men and women, boys and girls at multiple levels in using forestry to meet livelihood needs and contribute to climate change mitigation is necessary.

The second research agenda is to analyse the genderheterogeneous effects of the impacts of using forestry and land-based ecosystems to contribute to low-carbon transition in the Global South countries. The overall objective is to provide generalizable economic evidence and policy implications for the Global South. To investigate this, data availability for disaggregated groups, individual data, and collection of such data is necessary. An important methodological future issue and research need is expanded use of impact evaluation methods to generate unbiased estimates of these heterogeneous social and environmental effects of existing forest-based policies. For similar reasons and using similar empirical strategies, it is equally important to have research unravelling the ethnicity-heterogeneous effects, inter-generational differences, religious differences, heterogeneous effects by social status, and other factors.

1.4.3. The potential contributions of forest carbon pricing and carbon market creation for inclusive low-carbon transitions, both international and within any of the Global South countries

Given the context that since the 2015 Paris Agreement prompted governments to consider stronger policies to achieve decarbonisation, the most economically efficient way to reduce greenhouse gas emissions is using carbon pricing policy instruments (Aldy, 2015; Edenhofer et al., 2015; Metcalf and Weisbach, 2009; Schmalensee and Stavins, 2015). Carbon pricing mechanisms fall into three main categories: cap-andtrade (i.e., emissions trading systems (ETS)), carbon taxation, or hybrid mechanisms that combine elements of both.

Recent implementation of ETSs is mostly in OECD countries including the USA (California), Québec and South Korea, and the existing implementations show significant institutional learning from prior systems, especially the EU ETS, with these regions implementing more robust administrative and regulatory structures suitable for handling unique national and sub-national opportunities and constraints. Evidence also shows that there is potential for a 'double dividend' in emissions reductions even with a modest carbon price, provided the cap tightens over time and a portion of the auctioned revenues are reinvested in other emissions-reduction activities.

Policy instruments available for climate policies can be grouped into two categories – market-based and non-marketbased. Market-based instruments include charges, subsidies, fees and taxes, and tradable markets for carbon emission rights or "emission reduction" credits: in other words, pricing-based instruments. Non-market instruments are command-and-controls including regulations and standards that restrict input uses, emissions, and productions. However, knowledge gaps exist in understanding the interaction of pricing instruments with other climate policy instruments and how governments manage these policies to achieve optimum emissions reductions with lower administrative costs.

Therefore, a future research agenda can focus on the comparison between pricing instruments and other climate

policy instruments, for instance, carbon trading markets or carbon tax versus carbon emissions standards or renewable portfolio standards (renewable electricity standards), which are policies designed to increase the use of renewable energy sources for electricity generation.

This research agenda has important implications for the Global South countries in their low-carbon transition in meeting their own climate change mitigation targets. We propose five main criteria for the evaluation of the interaction or comparison between pricing and other types of policy instruments: environmental effectiveness, economic efficiency, market, revenue, and stakeholder engagement.

1.4.4. Forest restoration in low- and middle-income countries

1) Value of job creation, woody biomass supply, wood products

Specifically, research on questions about the relationship between forest restoration and the values of the co-benefits that contribute to climate mitigation will be insightful for policy design at the initial stage of any national forest restoration programme. These co-benefits include job creation, and other economic values such as woody biomass supply and wood products substituting for carbon-intensive materials – all these values are important for low-carbon transition.

The forestry sector accounts for an estimated total of 45.15 million jobs and an income of more than of US\$580 billion per year (FAO, 2018). Estimates (FAO, 2014, Agrawal et al., 2013) further suggest that around 40 to 60 million people are involved informally in the forest sector. While varying significantly between locations, FAO (2014) estimated that globally, on average, edible plant-based non-wood forest products provide 16.5 kcal per person per day. As one of the most affordable and reliable energy sources, wood fuel is used by an estimated 2.4 billion people worldwide (FAO, 2018). Especially in rural communities in developing countries, forests provide a valuable additional source of food (and nutritional diversity), fuel, and income. We call for more evidence and estimates of these values coming from low- and middle-income countries as a further step for research and based on rigorous analysis using impact evaluation methods to identify the causal relationship between forest restoration and the outcomes.

2) Food security concerns

In addition, evaluation research has shown that streams flowing from tropical forests are more efficient in cleaning pollutants than less biodiverse streams (Cardinale, 2011), and this finding is attributed to the enormous positive impact and significance of REDD+. More importantly, how forest restoration can be balanced with food production, income generation and development, needs to be based on a systematic understanding of the competition for land with food production and other land uses. The Global South countries are facing huge challenges to improve the standard of living while also conserving the remaining forests and other natural resources. There needs to be further research in the question of investigating the potential negative impact of large-scale forest restoration on food security. This type of research requires the development of economic models of global and regional wood and food markets that are based on higher resolution, frequent, and/or micro-level data, as well as greater spatial variation in the effects of forestry, agricultural returns on land-use change, and should incorporate migration's effects on land use.

3) Migration

Another pursuit of the intersectional research is on the uses of forest and other land-related solutions like marginal agricultural land for forest restoration in contributing to climate mitigation and population migration. With liberalization of the labor market and urbanization in most of the Global South in the past decades, rigorous research on this topic is necessary. Designing the necessary research program requires a systematic review of the literature on migration and forest recovery. A special focus on the gender, ethnicity and age differences in the interrelationships will help inform the policy makers about the distributional effects of using forest restoration instruments in climate mitigation and welfare development. Equally important is to account for the full array of types of migration, from permanent moves to temporary or seasonal ones, sequential moves, and circular migration, and the entire gradient from immobility to mobility, given that far more people stay in place than move (Vincent et al., 2021).

The rationale is that the amount of marginal agricultural land or land available for forest restoration is not fixed. Economic development is usually accompanied with urbanization, which draws populations out of rural areas, and this in turn reduces the returns to labor-intensive agricultural systems. Consequently, forestry, as a less labor-intensive economic activity, becomes relatively more attractive to landholders. Followingly, globalization of labor markets will amplify this effect, in the cases where rural laborers can move freely and seek employment outside their hometowns or countries. Currently, only a few studies on forest restoration at global or regional scales (for example, tropical regions) have considered land opportunity costs, demography, or other socioeconomic factors, as we discussed in the earlier sections. Due to data limitations, they have measured opportunity costs using gross agricultural revenue instead of the net income that matters to landholders, sometimes using decades-old data from simulation models instead of current data related more directly to on-the-ground observations.

1.4.5. Country-specific studies on private investments and financing in promoting forest restoration to exert the huge potential of forestry and land use change in low-carbon transition.

As earlier mentioned, in several OECD countries, forest bonds, pension fund plans invested in forestry, and timberland investment have been studied in a few countries – such as the United States, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and several countries in Europe (Binkley et al., 2020). These country studies have shown that private investments have attractive risk-adjusted total returns and can be used as an effective hedge against inflation because of forests' natural characteristics of storing wealth. Future research is called for studying forest bonds or pension fund plans or similar financing instruments investing in forestry in low- and middle-income countries.

Low and middle-income countries are important and worthwhile for this research because of the need for advancement in their financial institutions and market development. Expected outcomes include lessons and success that could help understand which conditions can shape the valuation of the potential of these options.

In terms of exerting the huge potential of forest restoration on mitigating climate change in the Global South, more knowledge is needed from private sector investments and finances in these areas on the associated conditions for success, to promote increased private investment in forestland in low- and middle-income countries. It is important to learn from case studies to inform and facilitate the development of investment strategy and portfolio management for the mechanical design of investing in forestry by the governments of the Global South.

References

- Adhikari, B. (2005). Poverty, property rights and collective action: Understanding the distributive aspects of common property resource management. Environment and Development Economics, 10, 7–31.
- Adhikari, B., and Di Falco, S. (2009). Social inequality, local leadership and collective action: An empirical study of forest commons. European Journal of Development Research. 21, 179–194.
- African Development Bank. (2022). African Economic Outlook 2022. Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire: African Development Bank
- Agarwal, B. (2001). Participatory exclusions, community forestry, and gender: An analysis for South Asia and a conceptual framework. World Development. 29, 1623–1647.
- Agarwal, B. (2009). Gender and forest conservation: The impact of women's participation in community forest governance. Ecological Economics 68 (2009) 2785–2799.
- Agarwal, B. (2010). Does women's proportional strength affect their participation? Governing local forests in South Asia. World Development 38, 98–112.
- Agrawal, A., Cashore, B., Hardin, R., Shepherd, G., Benson, C., & Miller, D. (2013). Economic contributions of forests. Background Paper, 1.
- Agrawal, A., Chhatre, A., and Hardin, R. (2008). Changing Governance of the World's Forests. Science, 320, 1460-1462.
- Agrawal, A. and A. Angelson. (2009). Using Community Forestry Management to Achieve REDD+ Goals in Realising REDD+: National Strategy and Policy Options. Center for International Forestry Research. 201-211
- Allen Blackman, and Randall Bluffstone. (2021). Decentralized Forest Management: Experimental and Quasi-experimental Evidence, World Development 145 (105509),
- Anderson, C. M., DeFries, R. S., Litterman, R., Matson, P. A., Nepstad, D. C., Pacala, S., Field, C. B. (2019). Natural climate solutions are not enough. Science, 363(6430), 933-934.
- Angelsen, A., Wang Gierløff, C., den Elzen, M., Mendoza Beltran, A., (2014). REDD Credits in a Global Carbon Market: Options and Impacts: Norden.
- Babcock, C., Finley, A. O., Cook, B. D., Weiskittel, A., & Woodall, C. W. (2016). Modeling forest biomass and growth: Coupling long-term inventory and LiDAR data. Remote Sensing of Environment, 182, 1-12.
- Bastin, J.F., Finegold, Y., Garcia, C., Mollicone, D., Rezende, M., Routh, D., Zohner, C.M., Crowther, T.W.. (2019). The global tree restoration potential. Science 365, 76–79.
- Bellassen, V. and V. Gitz. (2008). Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation in Cameroon Assessing costs and benefits. Ecological Economics 68: 336-344
- Bettles, J., Battisti, D.S., Cook-Patton, S.C., Kroeger, T., Spector, J.T., Wolff, N.H., Masuda, Y.J.. (2021). Agroforestry and non-state actors: A review. Forest Policy and Economics 130, 102538.
- Binkley, C.S., Steward, F., and Power S. (2020). Pension-Fund Investment in Forestry. EFI Insight– Finance Rep., World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Blackman, A., Corral, L., Lima, E., & Asner, G. (2017). Titling indigenous communities protects forests in the Peruvian Amazon. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 114, 4123–4128.

- Bluffstone, R., E. J. Z. Robinson and P. Guthiga. (2013). REDD+ and Community Controlled Forests in Low-Income Countries: Any Hope for a Linkage? Ecological Economics, 87: 43-52.
- Bowen, A., and Fankhauser, S.. (2009), Low-Carbon Development for the Least Developed Countries, LSE Working Paper.
- Brancalion, P.H.S., Campoe, O., Mendes, J.C.T., Noel, C., Moreira, G.G., Melis, J., Stape, J.L., Guillemot, J.. (2019). Intensive silviculture enhances biomass accumulation and tree diversity recovery in tropical forest restoration. Ecol Appl 29.
- Brown, S., Lugo A. E., Biomass of tropical forests: a new estimate based on forest volumes. Science. (1984). 223(4642): 1290-1293.
- Buizer, M., Lawrence, A. (2014). The politics of numbers in forest and climate change policies in Australia and the UK. Environ. Sci. Pol. 35, 57–66.
- Busch, J., Engelmann, J., Cook-Patton, S.C., Griscom, B.W., Kroeger, T., Possingham, H., Shyamsundar, P. (2019). Potential for low-cost carbon dioxide removal through tropical reforestation. Nat. Clim. Chang. 9, 463–466.
- Calliari, E., Staccione, A., Mysiak, J. (2019). An assessment framework for climate-proof naturebased solutions. Science of the Total Environment 656, 91–700.
- Cárdenas, M., Bonilla, J.P., Brusa, F. (2021). Climate Policies in Latin America and The Caribbean. IDB.
- Carbon Pricing Dashboard. (2022). Key statistics on regional, national and subnational carbon pricing initiative(s). Carbon Pricing Dashboard, the World Bank. https://carbonpricingdashboard. worldbank.org/
- Cardinale, B.J. (2011). Biodiversity improves water quality through niche partitioning. Nature, 472 (7341), 86.
- CARE-WWF Alliance. (2019). The value of integrating conservation and development: Lessons from Mozambique, Tanzania and Nepal. www.worldwildlife.org/partnerships/care-wwf-alliance
- Cashore, B.W., G. Auld, and D. Newsom. (2004). Governing through markets: Forest certification and the emergence of non-state authority. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Chape, S., Harrison, J., Spalding, M., & Lysenko, I. (2005). Measuring the extent and effectiveness of protected areas as an indicator for meeting global biodiversity targets. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, 360(1454): 443–455.
- Chhatre, A. and A. Agruwal. (2009). Trade-Offs and Synergies between Carbon Storage and Livelihood Benefits from Forest Commons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106 (42): 17667 17670.
- Chomba, S., Kariuki, J., Lund, J. F., & Sinclair, F. (2016). Roots of inequity: How the implementation of REDD+ reinforces past injustices. Land Use Policy, 50. 202-213.
- Clark, R., Reed, J., & Sunderland, T. (2018). Bridging funding gaps for climate and sustainable development: Pitfalls, progress and potential of private finance. Land Use Policy, 71, 335-346.
- Cohen-Shacham, E., Walters, G., Janzen, C. and Maginnis, S. (eds.) (2016). Nature-based Solutions to address global societal challenges. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN. xiii + 97pp.
- Cohn, A.S., Newton, P., Gil, J.D.B., Kuhl, L., Samberg, L., Ricciardi, V., Manly, J.R., Northrop, S. (2017). Smallholder Agriculture and Climate Change. Annual Review of Environment and Resources 42, 347–375.
- Coleman, E.A., Schultz, B., Ramprasad, V., Fischer, H., Rana, P., Filippi, A.M., Güneralp, B., Ma, A., Rodriguez Solorzano, C., Guleria, V., Rana, R., Fleischman, F. (2021). Limited effects of tree planting on forest canopy cover and rural livelihoods in Northern India. Nat Sustain 4, 997–1004.

Forestry

- Cooke, P, G. Köhlin and W. F Hyde. (2008). Fuelwood, Forests and Community Management – Evidence from Household Studies, Environment and Development Economics, 13: 103-135.
- Cottrell, C. (2022). Avoiding a new era in biopiracy: Including indigenous and local knowledge in nature-based solutions to climate change. Environmental Science & Policy, 135, pp.162-168.
- de Sherbinin, A., L.K. VanWey, K. McSweeney, R. Aggarwal, A. Barbieri, S. Henry, R. Walker. (2018. Rural household demographics, livelihoods and the environment

Glob. Environ. Chang., 18 (1) (2008), pp. 38-53.

- Démurger S, Wan HW. (2012). Payments for ecological restoration and internal migration in China: The Sloping Land Conversion Program in Ningxia. IZA J. Migr. 1:10
- Di Sacco, A., Hardwick, K.A., Blakesley, D., Brancalion, P.H., Breman, E., Cecilio Rebola, L., Chomba, S., Dixon, K., Elliott, S., Ruyonga, G. and Shaw, K. (2021). Ten golden rules for reforestation to optimize carbon sequestration, biodiversity recovery and livelihood benefits. Global Change Biology. (27(7), pp.1328-1348.
- Dissanayake, S., R. Bluffstone, E. Somanathan, N. Paudel and H. Luintel, Forest Carbon Supply in Nepal: Evidence from a Choice Experiment. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper 8648, November 2018.
- Dubay, T., Egan, D., Hjerpe, E.E., Selig, W., Brewer, D., Coelho, D., Wurtzebach, Z., Schultz, C. and Waltz, A.E. (2013). Breaking barriers, building bridges: collaborative forest landscape restoration handbook. Ecological Restoration Institute.
- Duguma, L., Minang, P., Betemariam, E., Carsan, S., Nzyoka, J., Bah, A., Jamnadass, R. (2020). From Tree Planting to Tree Growing: Rethinking Ecosystem Restoration Through Trees. World Agroforestry Centre, Nairobi, Kenya. https://doi.org/10.5716/ WP20001.PDF.
- Eastin, J. (2018). Climate change and gender equality in developing states. World Development, 107. 289-305.
- European Commission (EC). (2016). Horizon 2020 work programme 2016–2017. 12. Climate action, environment, resource efficiency and raw materials. European Commission Decision C(2016)4614 of 25 July 2016. Available via http://ec.europa.eu/ research/participants/data/ref/h2020/wp/2016_2017/main/h2020-wp1617-climate_ en.pdf.
- Edenhofer, O. (Ed.). (2015). Climate change 2014: mitigation of climate change (Vol. 3). Cambridge University Press.
- Edwards, D.P., Cerullo, G.R., Chomba, S., Worthington, T.A., Balmford, A.P., Chazdon, R.L. and Harrison, R.D.. (2021). Upscaling tropical restoration to deliver environmental benefits and socially equitable outcomes. Current Biology, 31(19), pp. R1326-R1341.
- Ekesa, B., Ariong, R.M., Kennedy, G., Baganizi, M., Dolan I. (2020). Relationships between land tenure insecurity, agrobiodiversity, and dietary diversity of women of reproductive age: Evidence from Acholi and Teso subregions of Uganda. Maternal & Child Nutrition 16 (Suppl 3).
- Etongo, D., Epule, T. E., Djenontin, I. N. S., & Kanninen, M. (2018). Land management in rural Burkina Faso: the role of socio-cultural and institutional factors. In Natural Resources Forum (Vol. 42, No. 3, pp. (201-213). Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.

Elias M; Ihalainen M; Monterroso I; Gallant B; Paez Valencia AM. (2021). Enhancing

Forestry

synergies between gender equality and biodiversity, climate, and land degradation neutrality goals: Lessons from gender-responsive nature-based approaches. Bioversity International. Rome, Italy. (28 p.

- Erbaugh, J.T., Pradhan, N., Adams, J., Oldekop, J.A., Agrawal, A., Brockington, D., Pritchard, R., Chhatre, A. (2020). Global forest restoration and the importance of prioritizing local communities. Nat Ecol Evol 4, 1472–1476.
- Fang, J., Chen, A., Peng, C., Zhao, S. and Ci, L. (2001). Changes in forest biomass carbon storage in China between 1949 and 1998. Science. (292(5525), pp.2320-2322).
- FAO. (2014). State of the World's Forests 2014: Enhancing the socioeconomic benefits from forests. Rome. (Available at http://www.fao.org/3/a-i3710e.pdf).
- FAO. (2018). The State of the World's Forests 2018 Forest pathways to sustainable development Rome: FAO.
- FAO. (2020). Global Forest Resources Assessment 2020: Main Report. Rome: FAO.
- FAO, AgriCord. (2016). Forest and Farm Producer Organizations Operating Systems for the SDGs. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and AgriCord, Rome, Italy.
- Favero, A., Daigneault, A., and Sohngen, B. (2020). Forests: carbon sequestration, biomass energy, or both? Science Advances 6: eaay6792.
- Fisher, B., S. L. Lewis, N. D. Burgess, R. E. Malimbwi, P. K. Munishi, R. D. Swetnam, R. K. Turner, S.Willcock and A. Balmford. (2011). Implementation and opportunity costs of reducing deforestation and forest degradation in Tanzania. Nature Climate Change 1, 161–164.
- Fisher, S. and Mohun, R. (2015). low-carbon resilient development and gender equality in the least developed countries. IIED.
- Fleischman, F., Basant, S., Chhatre, A., Coleman, E.A., Fischer, H.W., Gupta, D., Güneralp, B., Kashwan, P., Khatri, D., Muscarella, R., Powers, J.S., Ramprasad, V., Rana, P., Solorzano, C.R., Veldman, J.W. (2020). Pitfalls of Tree Planting Show Why We Need People-Centered Natural Climate Solutions. BioScience 70, 947–950.
- Friedlingstein, P., Jones, M., O'Sullivan, M., Andrew, R., Hauck, J., Peters, G., et al. (2019). Global carbon budget 2019. Earth Syst.Sci. Data 11, 1783–1838.
- Global Carbon Project. (2014). Carbon budget 2014: an annual update of the carbon budget and trends. Retrieved May 27. 2015, from http://www.globalcarbonproject. org/carbonbudget.
- Global Commission on Adaptation. (2019). Adapt now: a global call for leadership on climate resilience. See https://gca.org/global-commission-on-adaptation/report.
- Gobierno de México. (2021). Designing an Emissions Trading System in Mexico: Options for Setting an Emissions Cap. https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/ file/401981/Options_for_Setting_an_Emissions_Cap.pdf
- Gray, A. N., & Whittier, T. R. (2014). Carbon stocks and changes on Pacific Northwest national forests and the role of disturbance, management, and growth. Forest Ecology and management, 328, 167-178.
- Griscom, B. W., Adams, J., Ellis, P. W., Houghton, R. A., Lomax, G., Miteva, D. A., & Fargione, J. (2017). Natural climate solutions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 114(44), 11645-11650.
- Griscom, B.W., Busch, J., Cook-Patton, S.C., Ellis, P.W., Funk, J., Leavitt, S.M., Lomax, G., Turner, W.R., Chapman, M., Engelmann, J., Gurwick, N.P., Landis, E., Lawrence,

35

D., Malhi, Y., Schindler Murray, L., Navarrete, D., Roe, S., Scull, S., Smith, P., Streck, C., Walker, W.S., Worthington, T. (2020). National mitigation potential from natural climate solutions in the tropics. Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B 375. (20190126. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2019).0126

Gustafson, K. (2020). What Is Forest Restoration and How Do We Do It Well. World Wildlife Fund. https://www. worldwildlife. org/stories/what-is-forest-restoration-and-how-do-we-do-it-well.

Gutiérrez R L, Hogarth NJ, Zhou W, Xie C, Zhang K, et al. (2016). China's conversion of cropland to forest program: a systematic review of the environmental and socioeconomic effects. Environ. Evid. 5:21

Gómez-González, S., Ochoa-Hueso, R., & Pausas, J. G. (2020). Afforestation falls short as a biodiversity strategy. Science, 368(6498), 1439-1439.

Hajjar, R., Oldekop, J.A., Cronkleton, P., Newton, P., Russell, A.J. and Zhou, W.. (2021). A global analysis of the social and environmental outcomes of community forests. Nature Sustainability, 4(3), pp.216-224.

Harris, N. L., Gibbs, D. A., Baccini, A., Birdsey, R. A., De Bruin, S., Farina, M., et al. (2021). Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes. Nat. Clim. Change 11. 234–240. doi: 10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.

Hjerpe, E., Mottek Lucas, A., & Eichman, H. (2021). Modeling regional economic contributions of forest restoration: A case study of the Four Forest Restoration Initiative. Journal of Forestry, 119(5), 439-453.

Hofflinger, A., Nahuelpan, H., Boso, À. and Millalen, P. (2021). Do large-scale forestry companies generate prosperity in indigenous communities? The socioeconomic impacts of tree plantations in southern Chile. Human Ecology, 49(5), pp.619-630.

Hogarth, N.J., B. Belcher, B. Campbell, N. Stacey. (2013). The role of forest-related income in household economies and rural livelihoods in the border-region of southern China

World Dev., 43 (2013), pp.111-123.

Holland, M.B., Masuda, Y.J. and Robinson, B.E. (2022). Land Tenure Security and Sustainable Development (p. 329). Springer Nature.

Houghton, R. A., and Nassikas, A. A. (2018). Negative emissions from stopping deforestation and forest degradation, globally. Glob. Change Biol. (24, 350–359. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13876.

Ickowitz, A., E. Sills, C. De Sassie. (2017). Estimating Smallholder Opportunity Costs of REDD+: A Pantropical Analysis from Households to Carbon and Back. World Development 95: 15-26.

IEA (2020). World Energy Outlook 2020. International Energy Agency. Paris: IEA.

IPBES. (2019). Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the intergovernmental science policy platform on biodiversity and ecosystem services (eds S Díaz et al.). Bonn, Germany: IPBES secretariat.

IPCC. (2019a). Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems [P.R. Shukla, J. Skea, E. Calvo Buendia, V. Masson-Delmotte, H.- O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, P. Zhai, R. Slade, S. Connors, R. van Diemen, M. Ferrat, E. Haughey, S. Luz, S. Neogi, M. Pathak, J. Petzold, J. Portugal Pereira, P. Vyas, E. Huntley, K. Kissick,

M. Belkacemi, J. Malley, (eds.)]. In press.

- IPCC. (2019b). Climate and land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems. See https://www.ipcc.ch/report/srccl/.
- Isgren, E., Andersson, E. and Carton, W. (2020). New perennial grains in African smallholder agriculture from a farming systems perspective. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 40(1), pp.1-14.
- IUCN. (2009). No time to lose make full use of nature-based solutions in the post-2012 climate change regime. Position paper on the fifteenth session of the conference of the parties to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (COP 15). IUCN, Gland.
- IUCN. (2014). Nature-based solutions. Available via http://www.iucn.org/about/union/ secretariat/offices/europe/european_union/key_issues/nature_based_solutions .
- Jeuland, M. A, V. Bhojvaid, A. Kar, O. Patange, S. K. Pattanayak, N. Ramanathan, I. H. Rehman, J.S. Tan Soo and V. Ramanathan. (2015a). Preferences for Improved Cook Stoves: Evidence from Rural Villages in North India. Energy Economics 52: 287-298.
- Jin, L., Yi, Y. and Xu, J. (2020). Forest carbon sequestration and China's potential: the rise of a nature-based solution for climate change mitigation. China Economic Journal, 13(2), pp.200-222).
- Jost, C., Kyazze, F., Naab, J., Neelormi, S., Kinyangi, J., Zougmore, R., Aggarwal,
 P., Bhatta, G., Chaudhury, M., Tapio-Bistrom, M.L. and Nelson, S.. (2016).
 Understanding gender dimensions of agriculture and climate change in smallholder farming communities. Climate and Development, 8(2), pp.133-144.
- Kaliszewski, A. (2018). Forest policy goals in Poland in light of the current forestry aims in Europe Part 1. Forest policy processes in Europe.
- Kerchner, C.D., Keeton, W.S., (2015). California's regulatory forest carbon market: viability for northeast landowners. Forest Policy Econ. 50 (C), 70–81.
- Koch, S. (2017). International influence on forest governance in Tanzania: Analyzing the role of aid experts in the REDD+ process. Forest Policy and Economics, 83,181–190.
- Kristjanson, P.A.T.R.I.C.I.A., Bah, T., KURIAKOSE, A., Shakirova, M., SEGURA, G., Siegmann, K. and Granat, M.. (2019). Taking action on gender gaps in forest landscapes. Program on Forests (PROFOR). Washington DC.
- Larson, A. M., Dokken, T., Duchelle, A. E., Atmadja, S., Resosudarmo, I. A., P., Cronkleton, P., et al. (2015). The role of women in early REDD+ implementation: Lessons for future engagement. International Forestry Review, 17(1), 43-65.
- Larson, A.M., Mausch, K., Bourne, M., Luttrell, C., Schoneveld, G., Cronkleton, P., Locatelli, B., Catacutan, D., Cerutti, P., Chomba, S. and Djoudi, H. (2021). Hot topics in governance for forests and trees: Towards a (just) transformative research agenda. Forest Policy and Economics, 131, p.102567.
- Larson, A., D. Solis, A. E. Duchelle, St. Atmadja, I. A. P. Resosudarmo, T. Dokken, M. Komalasari. (2018). Gender lessons for climate initiatives: A comparative study of REDD+impacts on subjective wellbeing. World Development 108 (2018) 86–102
- Lauren Flejzor. (2016). How to mainstream gender in forestry: A practical field guide. Rome, Italy. Available at: https://www.fao.org/documents/card/zh/c/8c026747-2ace-42cb-89e7-52555c58ea8d/
- Leblond, J. P., & Pham, T. H. (2014). Recent forest expansion in Thailand: a methodological artifact? Journal of Land Use Science, 9(2). (211-241.

- Liu, C., Wang, S., Liu, H. and Zhu, W. (2017). Why did the 1980s' reform of collective forestland tenure in southern China fail? Forest policy and economics, 83, pp.131-141.
- Locatelli, Bruno, Vanessa Evans, Andrew Wardell, Angela Andrade, and Raffaele Vignola. (2011). "Forests and Climate Change in Latin America: Linking Adaptation and Mitigation" Forests 2, no. 1: 431-450. https://doi.org/10.3390/f2010431
- Lu, F., Hu, H., Sun, W., Zhu, J., Liu, G., Zhou, W., Zhang, Q., Shi, P., Liu, X., Wu, X. and Zhang, L. (2018). Effects of national ecological restoration projects on carbon sequestration in China from 2001 to 2010. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 115(16), pp.4039-4044.
- Luintel, H. R. Bluffstone, R. Scheller and B. Adhikari. (2017). The Effect of the Nepal Community Forestry Program on Equity in Benefit Sharing. Journal of Environment and Development 26 (3) 297-321).
- Lundmark, T., Bergh, J., Hofer, P., Lundström, A., Nordin, A., Poudel, B., Sathre, R., Taverna, R., Werner, F., (2014). Potential roles of Swedish forestry in the context of climate change mitigation. Forests, 5(4), 557-578.
- Löfqvist, S., Ghazoul, J. (2019). Private funding is essential to leverage forest and landscape restoration at global scales. Nat Ecol Evol 3, 1612–1615.
- MacKinnon K, Sobrevila C, Hickey V et al. (2008). Biodiversity, climate change and adaptation: nature-based solutions from the Word Bank portfolio. World Bank, Washington, DC.
- Maes, J. and Jacobs, S. (2017). Nature-Based Solutions for Europe's Sustainable Development.

Conservation Letters 10 (1), 121-124.

- Makkonen, M., Huttunen, S., Primmer, E., Repo, A., & Hildén, M. (2015). Policy coherence in climate change mitigation: An ecosystem service approach to forests as carbon sinks and bioenergy sources. Forest Policy and Economics, 50, 153-162.
- Manley, B., Maclaren, P., (2012). Potential impact of carbon trading on forest management in New Zealand. Forest Policy Econ. (24 (C), 35–40.
- Marseni, T. N, P. R. Neupane, F. Lopez-Castro, T. Cadman. (2014). An Assessment of the Impacts of the REDD+ Pilot Project on Community Forests User Groups (CFUGs) and their Community Forests in Nepal. Journal of Environmental Management 136: 37-46.
- Masson-Delmotte, V, P Zhai, H O, Pörtner D, et al.. (2020). Summary for policymakers //IPCC. Climate change and land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems. https://www.ipcc.ch/srccl/chapter/ summary-for-policymakers/
- Meinzen-Dick, R., Quisumbing, A., Doss, C., & Theis, S. (2019). Women's land rights as a pathway to poverty reduction: Framework and review of available evidence. Agricultural Systems, 172, 72-82.
- Metcalf, G.E. and Weisbach, D. (2009). The design of a carbon tax. Harv. Envtl. L. Rev., 33, p.499.
- Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry. (2010). Finland's National Forest Programme 2015, turning the Finnish forest sector into a responsible pioneer in bioeconomy. Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry. Juvenes Print.
- Ministry of Employment and the Economy. (2011). Finland's national action plan for promoting energy from renewable sources pursuant to Directive 2009/28/EC. (2011

(Available at: http://ec.europa.eu/energy/renewables/action_plan_en.htm).

- Mwangi, E., R. Meinzen-Dick and Y. Sun. (2011). Gender and Sustainable Forest Management in East Africa and Latin America Ecology and Society 16(1): 17.
- Nature. (2017). 'Nature-based solutions' is the latest green jargon that means more than you might think. Nature 541, 133–134.
- Nelson, A., Weiss, D.J., van Etten, J., Cattaneo, A., McMenomy, T.S., Koo, J. (2019). A suite of global accessibility indicators. Sci Data 6. 266.
- Nguyen, T.T., Bauer, S. and Uibrig, H. (2010. Land privatization and afforestation incentive of rural farms in the Northern Uplands of Vietnam. Forest policy and economics, 12(7), pp.518-526.
- Nhem, S., Lee, Y.J. (2019). Women's participation and the gender perspective in sustainable forestry in Cambodia: local perceptions and the context of forestry research. Forest Science and Technology 15, 93–110.
- OECD. (2020) Towards an Inclusive Framework on a Just Low-carbon Transition for Energy-Intensive Economies. Draft Work Plan for 2021-22 at the14th Plenary of the Policy Dialogue on Natural Resources, Virtual Format.
- Oldekop, J. A., Sims, K. R., Whittingham, M. J., & Agrawal, A. (2018). An upside to globalization: International outmigration drives reforestation in Nepal. Global Environmental Change, 52, 66-74.
- Osborne, T., Brock, S., Chazdon, R., Chomba, S., Garen, E., Gutierrez, V., Lave, R., Lefevre, M. and Sundberg, J. (2021). The political ecology playbook for ecosystem restoration: Principles for effective, equitable, and transformative landscapes. Global Environmental Change, 70, p.102320.
- Ozment, S., Watson, G., Marsters, L. and Oliver, E. (2021). 3 Ways to Scale Up Nature-Based Solutions in Latin America and the Caribbean. (wri.org)
- Pan, Y., Birdsey, R.A., Fang, J., Houghton, R., Kauppi, P.E., Kurz, W.A., Phillips, O.L., Shvidenko, A., Lewis, S.L., Canadell, J.G., Ciais, P., Jackson, R.B., Pacala, S.W., McGuire, A.D., Piao, S., Rautiainen, A., Sitch, S., Hayes, D. (2011). A large and persistent carbon sink in the world's forests. Science 333 (6045), 988–993.
- Panitchpakdi, S. (2008). Secretary-general of UNCTAD, statement to third global congress of women in politics and governance: Gender in climate change and disaster risk reduction. Makati, The Philippines Oct. 18. Available at: http://unctad.org/en/pages/SGStatementArchive.aspx?ReferenceItemId=16455
- Pandey, S. S., G. Cockfield and T. N. Maraseni. (2016). Assessing the Roles of Community Forestry in Climate Change mitigation and Adaptation: A Case Study from Nepal. Forest Ecology and Management 360 (15): 400 – 407).
- Pandit, R, P. R. Neupane, B. H. Wagle. (2017). Economics of Carbon Sequestration in Community Forests: Evidence from REDD+ Piloting in Nepal. Journal of Forest Economics 26: 9-29.
- Peña-Lévano, L. M., Taheripour, F., & Tyner, W. E. (2019). Climate change interactions with agriculture, forestry sequestration, and food security. Environmental and Resource Economics, 74(2), 653-675.
- Piao, S., Fang, J., Ciais, P., Peylin, P., Huang, Y., Sitch, S. and Wang, T. (2009). The carbon balance of terrestrial ecosystems in China. Nature, 458(7241), pp.1009-1013.
- Porro, R., A. Lopez-Feldman, J.W. Vela-Alvarado. (2015). Forest use and agriculture in Ucayali, Peru: livelihood strategies, poverty and wealth in an Amazon frontier. Forest Policy Econ., 51 (2015), pp. 47-56.

- Quang, N.N., Wildemeersch, D. and Masschelein, J. (2015). The five million hectare reforestation programme in Vietnam–lessons and policy implications. International Journal of Environment and Sustainable Development, 14(1), pp.40-55.
- Reyes García, V., Fernández Llamazares, Á., McElwee, P., Molnár, Z., Öllerer, K., Wilson, S.J. and Brondizio, E.S. (2019). The contributions of Indigenous Peoples and local communities to ecological restoration. Restoration Ecology. (27(1), pp.3-8.
- Richards, D.R., Thompson, B.S. and Wijedasa, L. (2020). Quantifying net loss of global mangrove carbon stocks from 20 years of land cover change. Nature communications, 11(1), p.4260.
- Ribot, J., Agrawal, A., & Larson, A. (2006). Recentralizing while decentralizing: How national governments reappropriate forest resources. World Development, 34 (11), 1864–1886.
- Roriz, P. A. C., Yanai, A. M., & Fearnside, P. M. (2017). Deforestation and carbon loss in Southwest Amazonia: impact of Brazil's revised forest code. Environmental management, 60(3), 367-382.
- Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI). Power and Potential: A comparative analysis of national laws and regulations concerning women's rights to community forests. RRI, Washington, DC. (2017). Available at https://rightsan-dresources.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/07/Power-and-Potential-A-Comparative-Analysis-of-Nation-al-Lawsand-Regulations-Concerning-Womens-Rights-to-Community-Forests_May-2017_ RRI-1.pdf
- Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI). (September 2018). Consequential Trends in Recognition of Community-Based Forest Tenure from 2002-2017, Rights and Resources Initiative: Washington, DC. Available at https://rightsandresources.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/At-A-Crossroads_RRI_Nov-2018.pdf
- Rights and Resources Initiative (RRI). (2020). Tenure tracking tool. https://rightsandresources.org/en/tenure-tracking/forest-and-land-tenure/#.
- Ritchie, H. Our World in Data (November, 2019), https://ourworldindata.org/globalland-for-agriculture
- Samberg, L.H., Gerber, J.S., Ramankutty, N., Herrero, M., West, P.C. (2016). Subnational distribution of average farm size and smallholder contributions to global food production. Environ. Res. Lett. 11, 124010.
- Santangeli A, et al. (2016). Global change synergies and trade-offs between renewable energy and biodiversity. Glob Change Biol Bioenergy 8:941–951.
- Schmalensee, R. and Stavins, R. (2015). Lessons learned from three decades of experience with cap-and-trade (No. w21742). Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. doi, 10, p.w21742.
- Schuyt, K., (2005). Opportunities for long-term financing of forest restoration in landscapes. Forest Restoration in Landscapes. Springer, New York, NY, pp. 161–165.
- Searchinger, T.D., S. P. Hamburg, J. Melillo, W. Chameides, P. Havlik, D. M. Kammen, G. E. Likens, R. N. Lubowski, M. Obersteiner, M. Oppenheimer, G. P. Robertson, W. H. Schlesinger, G. D. Tilman, Fixing a critical climate accounting error. (2009). Science 326, 527–528
- Searchinger, T.D., T. Beringer, B. Holtsmark, D. M. Kammen, E. F. Lambin, W. Lucht, P. Raven, J.-P. van Ypersele, Europe's renewable energy directive poised to harm global forests. Nat. Commun. 9, 3741 (2018).

Shames, S., Clarvis, M.H., Kissinger, G. (2014). Financing Strategies for Integrated

Landscape Investment– Synthesis report. Washington, DC. Retrieved from http:// landscapes.ecoagriculture.org/documents/financing_strategies_for_integrated_ landscape_investment.

Shyamsundar, P., Sauls, L.A., Cheek, J.Z., Sullivan-Wiley, K., Erbaugh, J.T., Krishnapriya, P.P. (2021). Global forces of change: Implications for forest-poverty dynamics. Forest Policy and Economics 133, 102607).

- Somanathan, E., Prabhakar, R., & Mehta, B. (2009). Decentralization for cost effective conservation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 106(11), 4143–4147.
- Smith P, et al. (2016). Biophysical and economic limits to negative CO2 emissions. Nat

Clim Change 6:42-50.

- Sunderlin, W.D., B. Belcher, L. Santoso, A. Angelsen, P. Burgers, R. Nasi, S. Wunder
- Livelihoods, forests, and conservation in developing countries: an overview
- World Dev., 33 (9 SPEC. ISS) (2005), pp. 1383-1402.
- Stein, P., Goland, T., Schiff, R. (2010). Two Trillion and Counting: Assessing the Credit Gap for Micro, Small, and Medium-size Enterprises in the Developing World. World Bank, Washington DC. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/ en/386141468331458415/Two-trillion-and-counting-assessing-the-credit-gap-formicro-small-and-medium-size-enterprises-in-the-developing-world.
- Strassburg, B.B.N., Iribarrem, A., Beyer, H.L., Cordeiro, C.L., Crouzeilles, R., Jakovac, C.C., Braga Junqueira, A., Lacerda, E., Latawiec, A.E., Balmford, A., Brooks, T.M., Butchart, S.H.M., Chazdon, R.L., Erb, K.-H., Brancalion, P., Buchanan, G., Cooper, D., Díaz, S., Donald, P.F., Kapos, V., Leclère, D., Miles, L., Obersteiner, M., Plutzar, C., de M. Scaramuzza, C.A., Scarano, F.R., Visconti, P. (2020). Global priority areas for ecosystem restoration. Nature 586, 724–729.
- Tang, X., Zhao, X., Bai, Y., Tang, Z., Wang, W., Zhao, Y., Wan, H., Xie, Z., Shi, X., Wu, B. and Wang, G. (2018). Carbon pools in China's terrestrial ecosystems: New estimates based on an intensive field survey. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 115(16), pp.4021-4026.
- Terry, G. (2009). No climate justice without gender justice: an overview of the issues. Gender & Development, 17(1), 5-18.
- Trung Thanh, Truong Lam Do, Dorothee Bueler, U.G. Rebecca Hartje. (2015). Rural livelihoods and environmental resource dependence in Cambodia. Ecol. Econ., 120 (2015), pp. (282-295.
- The Bonn Challenge | Bonchallenge [WWW Document], n.d. URL https://www.bonnchallenge.org/.
- Torres, B., Günter, S., Acevedo-Cabra, R. and Knoke, T. (2018). Livelihood strategies, ethnicity and rural income: The case of migrant settlers and indigenous populations in the Ecuadorian Amazon. Forest Policy and Economics, 86, pp.22-34.
- Treacy P, Jagger P, Song C, Zhang Q, Bilsborrow RE. (2018). Impacts of China's Grain for Green Program on migration and household income. Environ. Manag. 62:489–99.
- Tseng, T. W. J., Robinson, B. E., Bellemare, M. F., BenYishay, A., Blackman, A., Boucher, T., et al. (2021). Influence of land tenure interventions on human well-being and environmental outcomes. Nature Sustainability, 4. (242–251.
- UN Decade on Restoration [WWW Document], n.d. URL https://www. decadeonrestoration.org/
- UNEP (United Nations Environment Programme). (2019). Emissions Gap Report 2019.

Nairobi:UNEP. https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20).500.11822/30797/ EGR2019.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

- Van Ham, C. (2014). Pioneering nature-based solutions. Available via www.biodiversa. org/673/download.
- Vallejos, P.Q., Veit, P., Tipula, P. and Reytar, K. (2020). Undermining rights: Indigenous lands and mining in the Amazon.
- Vincent, J. R., Curran, S. R., & Ashton, M. S. (2021). Forest Restoration in Low-and Middle-Income Countries. Annual Review of Environment and Resources, 46. 289-317.
- Väth, S.J., Gobien, S., Kirk, M. (2019). Socio-economic well-being, contract farming and property rights: Evidence from Ghana. Land Use Policy 81, 878–888.
- Wagle, R., Pillay, S., and Wright, W. (2017). Examining Nepalese Forestry Governance from Gender Perspectives. International Journal of Public Administration, 40(3). 205-225.
- Walters, G., Baruah, M., Karambiri, M., Adjei, P.O.W., Samb, C. and Barrow, E.. (2021). The power of choice: How institutional selection influences restoration success in Africa. Land Use Policy, 104, p.104090.
- Wong, S. (2016). Can climate finance contribute to gender equity in developing countries? Journal of International Development. 28(3), pp.428-444.
- World Economic Forum. (2019). The Global Risks Report 2019, 14th edition. Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum.
- WWF. (2015). INDC analysis: An overview of the forest sector. Washington, DC: World Wildlife Fund (WWF).
- Yang, H. and X. Li. (2018). Potential variation in opportunity cost estimates for REDD+ and its causes. Forest Policy and Economics 95: 138–146.
- Yang, Y., Shi, Y., Sun, W., Chang, J., Zhu, J., Chen, L., Wang, X., Guo, Y., Zhang, H., Yu, L. and Zhao, S. (2022). Terrestrial carbon sinks in China and around the world and their contribution to carbon neutrality. Science China Life Sciences, 65(5), pp.861-895.
- Yemiru, T., A. Roos, B. Campbell, F. Bohlin. (2010). Livelihoods strategies and the role of forest incomes and poverty alleviation under participatory forest management in the Bale Highlands, Southern Ethiopia. Int. For. Rev., 12 (1) (2010), pp. 66-77
- Yi, Y., Köhlin, G. and Xu, J. (2014). Property rights, tenure security and forest investment incentives: evidence from China's Collective Forest Tenure Reform. Environment and Development Economics, 19(1), pp.48-73.
- Zenteno, M., P.A. Zuidema, W. de Jong, R.G. Boot. (2013). Livelihood strategies and forest dependence: new insights from Bolivian forest communities. Forest Policy Econ. (26 (2013), pp. 12-21).
- Zhang X, Xie Q, and Zeng, N. (2020). Nature-based Solutions to address climate change. Climate Change Research Online access: http://www.climatechange.cn/CN/
- Zheng, D., Rademacher, J., Chen, J., Crow, T., Bresee, M., Le Moine, J., & Ryu, S.
 R. (2004). Estimating aboveground biomass using Landsat 7 ETM+ data across a managed landscape in northern Wisconsin, USA. Remote sensing of environment, 93(3), 402-411.